

**Walden University ScholarWorks** 

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

# Exploring Strategies that IT Leaders Use to Adopt Cloud Computing

Zeeshan H. Khan Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the <u>Business Commons</u>, and the <u>Databases and Information Systems Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

## Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

#### Zeeshan H Khan

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

### **Review Committee**

Dr. Alexandre Lazo, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Diane Dusick, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Ify Diala, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

#### Abstract

# Exploring Strategies that IT Leaders Use to Adopt Cloud Computing

by

Zeeshan Khan

MBA, Walden University, 2009 BA, Stony Brook University, 2005

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2016

#### Abstract

Information Technology (IT) leaders must leverage cloud computing to maintain competitive advantage. Evidence suggests that IT leaders who have leveraged cloud computing in small and medium sized organizations have saved an average of \$1 million in IT services for their organizations. The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing for their organizations. The target population consisted of 15 IT leaders who had experience with designing and deploying cloud computing solutions at their organization in Long Island, New York within the past 2 years. The conceptual framework of this research project was the disruptive innovation theory. Semistructured interviews were conducted and company documents were gathered. Data were inductively analyzed for emergent themes, then subjected to member checking to ensure the trustworthiness of findings. Four main themes emerged from the data: the essential elements for strategies to adopt cloud computing; most effective strategies; leadership essentials; and barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies affecting adoption of cloud computing. These findings may contribute to social change by providing insights to IT leaders in small and medium sized organizations to save money while gaining competitive advantage and ensure sustainable business growth that could enhance community standards of living.

# Exploring Strategies that IT Leaders Use to Adopt Cloud Computing

by

Zeeshan Khan

MBA, Walden University, 2009 BA, Stony Brook University, 2005

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2016

#### Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my wife Amani, my children, and my parents for their support, prayers, and encouragement. I would also like to thank all of my committee members and especially Dr. Lazo, Dr. Dusick, Dr. Diala, Dr. Witty, and Dr. Turner for their insights and all of the reinforcement, assistance, and scholarly developmental commentaries during the highs and lows of the doctoral process. I am thankful for all of you. I would also like to thank you the participants of this study for taking time out of your busy schedules to participate in this study.

## Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv	
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1	
Background of the Problem	2	
Problem Statement	3	
Purpose Statement	3	
Nature of the Study	4	
Research Question	5	
Interview Questions	5	
Conceptual Framework	6	
Operational Definitions	8	
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	10	
Assumptions	10	
Limitations	10	
Delimitations	11	
Significance of the Study	11	
Contribution to Business Practice	12	
Implications for Social Change	13	
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	13	
Industry Examples and Applications	17	
Innovation	21	
Competitive Advantage	25	

	Constituting Elements of Cloud Computing	28
	Performance	35
	Interoperability	37
	Flexibility	38
	Data Security	40
	Transition and Summary	44
Sec	etion 2: The Project	46
	Purpose Statement	46
	Role of the Researcher	47
	Participants	48
	Research Method	50
	Research Design	50
	Population and Sampling	52
	Ethical Research	53
	Data Collection	55
	Instruments	55
	Data Collection Technique	57
	Data Organization Techniques	59
	Data Analysis	61
	Reliability and Validity	63
	Dependability	63
	Creditability	

Transferability	65
Confirmability	65
Data Saturation	66
Transition and Summary	66
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	67
Presentation of the Findings.	68
Theme 1: Essential Elements for Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing	69
Theme 2: Most Effective Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing	73
Theme 3: Leadership Essentials to Adopting Cloud Computing	75
Theme 4: Barriers, Critical Factors, and Ineffective Strategies Affecting	
the Adoption of Cloud Computing	77
Application to Professional Practice	83
Implications for Social Change	86
Recommendations for Action	88
Recommendations for Further Research	89
Reflections	90
Conclusion	92
References	94
Appendix A: Letter of Invitation	118
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	119
Appendix C: Personal Interview Instrument Questions	120
Appendix D: Thank you Email	123

## List of Tables

Table 1. Frequencies and Percentages of Peer Reviewed Articles	14
Table 2. Frequencies of Themes for Essential Elements for Strategies to Adopt Cloud	
Computing	72
Table 3. Frequencies of Themes for Most Effective Strategies to Adopt Cloud	
Computing	75
Table 4. Frequencies of Themes for Leadership Essentials to Adopting Cloud	
Computing	76
Table 5. Frequencies of Themes for Barriers, Critical Factors, and Ineffective Strategie	S
Affecting the Adoption of Cloud Computing	.81

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The IT decision-making process involves all the stakeholders of a business, including the end customers as well as the IT professionals. Cost-effectiveness of a solution affects its viability along with the technical benefits (Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012). IT expenditure models of the past are now operational expense models that support and encourage delivery of IT resources as services. Growth in the computing industry complements the demand for *anything-as-a-service* (Lango, 2014). Cloud computing has meanings to different individuals; everyday consumers view cloud computing as a normal service available through an Internet-connected mobile device (Fernando, Loke, & Rahayu, 2013; Sultan, 2014). IT professionals view cloud computing as a pool of shared resources accessible through computing environments (Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012).

This section covers the background of the problem, problem statement, purpose statement, nature of the study, research question, and conceptual framework of the study. This section also covers the definition of terms, declarations of the assumptions, limitations and delimitations of the research study, and the significance of the study. The review of academic and professional literature section contains extensive research and professional works on IT and a conclusion on innovation and emerging technologies such as cloud computing.

#### **Background of the Problem**

Competition is the reason for IT leaders to strategize regarding survival and faster development as compared to the others in the marketplace (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). Innovation is the key differentiating factor among fruitful and unsuccessful ventures (Mulia et al., 2013). Many IT leaders use different means of cost reduction, but technology advances aid IT leaders in reducing the effectiveness of these legacy tools (Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012). The need for innovative methods of cost reduction and delivery of IT services created the innovative tools such as process automation, virtualization, and cloud computing (Chang, Walters, & Wills, 2013; Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012).

Server and desktop virtualization formed the foundation for shared resources at the application and then data center or infrastructure level called *cloud computing* (Neumann, 2014). Cloud computing allows IT department managers to change their outdated perceptions of IT from just cost centers into business enablers and innovation powerhouses (Trigueros-Preciado, Pérez-González, & Solana-González, 2013). Cloud computing also enables IT leaders to defer their capital expenditure and leverage operational expenditure to support IT operations (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). There is inadequate intellectual work that precisely aligns the business necessities with the perceptions of IT leaders regarding adoption of cloud computing (Alshamaila, Papagiannidis, & Li, 2013). This inadequacy accentuated the need for this kind of qualitative single-case study.

#### **Problem Statement**

IT leaders must leverage cloud computing to maintain a competitive advantage (Arora & Nandkumar, 2012). From 2010 to 2015, IT leaders who leveraged cloud computing in small and medium sized organizations saved an average of \$1 million in IT services for their organizations (Lacity & Reynolds, 2014; Sobragi, Gastaud Macada, & Oliveira, 2014; Yoo et al., 2012). Aleem and Christopher (2013) found that 93.8% of IT leaders considered IT security and 61.1% considered IT governance as the major barriers to cloud computing adoption. The general business problem that I addressed in this study was that many IT leaders do not adopt cloud computing (Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013). The specific business problem was that IT leaders have limited knowledge of the available strategies for adopting cloud computing for their organizations.

#### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the available strategies IT leaders may use for adopting cloud computing for their organizations. The target population consisted of a single organization located in Long Island, New York with IT leaders who have a working knowledge of strategies to adopt cloud computing and have successfully implemented at least one cloud computing initiative within the last 2 years. I created ABC Company as the pseudonym to discuss this single organization throughout this study. This population was appropriate for the study because IT leaders who are not leveraging cloud computing may lose an average of over \$1 million per year by paying more for IT services than their counterparts who are leveraging cloud

computing (Moyano, Fernandez-Gago, & Lopez, 2013; Yoo et al., 2012). The application of the findings from this study may contribute to social change by providing insights and strategies for IT leaders in small and medium sized organizations to save money while gaining competitive advantage and ensure sustainable business growth that could potentially enhance community standards of living.

#### **Nature of the Study**

I used a qualitative method for this study. Qualitative methods enable researchers to explore participants' experiences while forming themes from the observation of data (Chikweche, 2012; Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012). The key focus of this study was to explore strategies from the perspective of the IT leaders; therefore, the qualitative method was suitable for this study. A quantitative method did not suit the needs of this study because the method involves the collection of numerical data (Bernard, 2013). Data required for this study came from exploring the strategies that IT leaders may use to adopt cloud computing and through the exploration of documents. The mixed method did not suit the requirements of this study because the method includes using a quantitative element to test hypotheses and a qualitative component as a basis for collection data using interviews and observations (Hayes, Bonner, & Douglas, 2013). Testing a hypothesis was not the goal of this study.

I selected the single case study as the design for this study. Single case study design suited the needs of this study because the design places more emphasis on the situation surrounding the experiences versus the actual lived experiences (Chikweche,

2012; Morse & McEvoy, 2014). The phenomenological design did not meet the needs of this study because the design permits researchers to understand the unique lived experiences of the participants (Arghode, 2012). Ethnography design did not meet the needs of this study because ethnography includes exploring the common patterns of conduct, philosophies, and language within a cultural group through observation (Schultz, 2012). The narrative design also was not appropriate for this study. Narrative design includes data collection from several sources to deliver a complete story (Franzosi, Doyle, McClelland, Putnam Rankin, & Vicari, 2013). Data needed for this study originated from interviews, exploration of documents, and participant observation.

#### **Research Question**

What are the available strategies IT leaders may use for adopting cloud computing for their organizations?

#### **Interview Questions**

I used interview questions to collect data for this study. The aim of each interview question was to acquire data leading to the answer to the research question. The exploration of participant responses led to the answer of the research question. In some cases, a probing question followed the main question to extract supplementary information from participants. Interview questions include the following:

- 1. What were the strategies that you used to adopt cloud computing, and why?
- 2. How did your cloud adoption strategies align with your business objectives?
- 3. What strategies did you use that were least effective in the adoption of cloud

- computing, and why?
- 4. What strategies did you use that were most effective in the adoption of cloud computing, and why?
- 5. What other strategies and leadership characteristics did you use that were beneficial in the adoption of cloud computing, and why?
- 6. In your experience, what barriers prohibit cloud adoption strategies from being successful, and why?
- 7. What were your main concerns in your approach to cloud computing, and how did you address these concerns?
- 8. What more can you add to shed light on the strategies IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

Disruptive innovation theory, as originally developed by Christensen in 1997, was the basis of this study (Christensen, 1997). According to Christensen (2011), a chain of mature technological innovation studies constitute the foundation of the disruptive innovation theory. The disruptive innovation theory is the basis for assessing the usefulness of technological innovations in the evaluation process of adoption of innovative services in an organization (Christensen, 2011; Crockett, McGee, & Payne, 2013; McMurtry, 2012). The goals of the theory are to define the marketplace, leveraged by goods and services created based on the performance profile required by consumers and delivered by the IT leaders (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010).

Christensen (2011), a recognized expert on innovation, acknowledged that disruptive innovation characterizes an innovative model of service methodology that can augment current procedures and introduce innovative industry techniques. Evolution in IT creates disruptions in traditional business methods (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010). IT leaders need to acclimate to the swift changes in the enterprise environment to stay competitive (Arora & Nandkumar, 2012; Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010; Russel & Millar, 2014). Disruptive innovation theory recognizes that sustaining innovations generates growth by offering a better performance in existing markets (Christensen, 2011).

The disruptive innovation theory was suitable for this study because the focus of this research was gauging opinions of IT professionals, as well as observing concerns that affect consumers' adoption and tolerance of cloud computing (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010). IT professionals are in an extraordinary situation to counsel users on cloud computing because of their acquaintance with technical as well as business implications of cloud computing (Neumann, 2014). Traditionally, IT-supported businesses functioned as an operational unit, however now the role of IT has changed to a strategic business enabler (Neumann, 2014). However, cloud computing's adoption was slow because several IT leaders needed additional reassurances on user adoption concerns including security, performance, and interoperability (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010). These IT leaders also needed to understand the paybacks pledged by this disruptive technological innovation to align technological innovations to company profitability (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010).

#### **Operational Definitions**

The goals of the operational definitions are to define the terms used in this research study. Following are industry-specific terms that do not have clear descriptions for clarity regarding their potential relationship to the goals of this study:

Application-as-a-service (AaaS). Application-as-a-service cloud delivery model provides end users the capability to leverage a prebuilt application service catalog without deploying any underlying hardware and application software infrastructure (Karadsheh, 2012). An AaaS model includes prebuilt and preprovisioned storage, network, computing, operating system, and application environment to support data processing (Karadsheh, 2012).

Cloud computing. Cloud computing is a method of computing over the Internet (Andersen, Gupta, & Gupta, 2013). Cloud computing includes highly scalable information and technological competencies consumed as a service in a utility model (Andersen et al., 2013).

Cost centers. Cost centers are internal departments of an organization that do not influence profit directly but indirectly add to the cost of doing business (Mauch, Kunze, & Hillenbrand, 2012). Some examples may include marketing, IT, and research and development (Mauch et al., 2012).

Data centers. Data centers are facilities that host all the technology and infrastructure resources, including software, computing, networking, and data storage resources (Mauch et al., 2012).

Infrastructure-as-a-service (IaaS). Infrastructure-as-a-service is a cloud computing delivery model that enables the end users to leverage the core hardware components in a cloud-computing environment (Karadsheh, 2012). An IaaS model includes prebuilt and preprovisioned storage, network, and computing environment ready for the operating system, application deployment, and then data processing (Karadsheh, 2012).

Platform-as-a-service (PaaS). Platform-as-a-service is a cloud computing delivery model that enables the end users to leverage the core hardware and essential software components in a cloud-computing environment (Karadsheh, 2012). A PaaS model includes pre-built and pre-provisioned storage, network, computing, and operating system environment ready for application deployment and then data processing (Karadsheh, 2012).

Software-as-a-service (SaaS). Software-as-a-service is a cloud computing delivery model that enables end users to deploy applications and functionality through remote access to web-based services or infrastructure on the Internet (Karadsheh, 2012). End users do not purchase software to install it on their workstations because cloud computing service provider owns the software and licenses the use of the software to the end user (Karadsheh, 2012).

*Virtualization*. Virtualization allows for consolidation of many physical data center resources into fewer physical resources that host various virtual and logical independent entities (Bao Rong, Hsiu-Fen, & Chi-Ming, 2013).

#### Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

I leveraged many primary and secondary data sources for this study. These resources included interviews with IT professionals and experts, corporate documentation, peer-reviewed articles, and scholarly journals. I used these data sources to make assumptions and highlight limitation as well as delimitations of this study.

#### Assumptions

Assumptions are the facts that the researcher assumes to be true but cannot verify (Yin, 2014). I assumed that the prospective IT professionals would respond to the interview questions in an impartial and truthful manner. Further assumptions included that the members targeted for this study would be honest and forthcoming with information on the research, development, and applications of cloud computing at their respective companies. There was an assumption of a collection of relevant data from the responses as well. Additionally, an expectation existed that the IT professionals would ask questions before use of the testimonials.

#### Limitations

Limitations are the inspirations that an investigator cannot control (Yin, 2014). The results of any qualitative exploration may only be effective if the participants provide credible and dependable information (Tirgari, 2012). The availability of the targeted group was a limitation since the scheduling of time for face-to-face interviews was a challenge, because of the busy work schedules of the participants. Using only IT leaders and not the entire organization limited the findings of the study. Additionally, using a

limited population size narrowed the use of the findings to only organizations in Long Island, New York.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations identify the bounds of a research study (Yin, 2014). The delimitations of this research study included (a) the geographic boundaries of Long Island, New York; (b) the organization selected for the single-case study; (c) the population; (d) the size of the population; and (e) the selection of participants. The participants were from different IT departments such as application development, infrastructure, networking, operations support, vendor management, and finance.

The latitude of this study also included IT infrastructures, which consisted of software, hardware, communications, and facilities needed to support IT infrastructures. The IT infrastructure leaders used unique technologies that helped improve IT efficiencies and were available in past 5-8 years. The scope of this research study excluded the staff reduction elements or any elements that may adversely affect staffing levels. I collected data by interviewing 15 IT leaders selected using a purposeful sampling method and by reviewing documents such as policies, guidelines, and technical whitepapers internally published by the organization that are related to cloud computing implementation.

#### Significance of the Study

This study is of value to business because an understanding of the strategies for the adoption of cloud computing to gain the operational and technical efficiencies of innovative technologies may result in cost savings as well as acceleration of time-to-market for product and services development initiatives. Accelerated time-to-market may lead to a competitive advantage for these organizations. Cloud computing redefines the way IT leaders conduct business, opening new markets for IT leaders to conduct business (Andersen et al., 2013).

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

The results of this study may fill gaps in the understanding and effective practice of business. Leaders of organizations who might be thinking of migrating to a cloud environment or adding other systems to the cloud may benefit from the results contained in the study. The decision to move other systems to the cloud might improve efficiencies, reduce operating costs, and increase earnings (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). IT leaders from other organizations might use the findings of this study to create other cost-saving strategies that benefit customers in local communities in the form of lower costs of products and services.

The importance of reduction of cost in IT operations encourages IT leaders worldwide to innovate, and various global IT leaders are leveraging innovative approaches to minimize overhead costs associated with IT infrastructures (Mauch et al., 2012). IT leaders believe that the IT infrastructure in a utility model reduces cost and leverages commodity support services (Choudhary & Vithayathil, 2013; Mauch et al., 2012). It is difficult for IT executives to justify investments in the new infrastructure and staffing because the indirect impact of IT offers challenges to quantifying without proper

tools and chargeback mechanisms (Mauch et al., 2012). When the IT leaders attempt to drive the cost out of their business to increase profitability, the cost centers are the first on the target list (Mauch et al., 2012). By leveraging cloud computing, IT leaders can add value to their business while leveraging the economies of scale resulting in improved business practices (Nanath & Pillai, 2013).

#### **Implications for Social Change**

This study aligned with the commitment by the Office of Research Integrity and Compliance (2014) to stimulate positive social change by cultivating human and social conditions and encouraging the development of individuals, communities, organizations, and society. The results of this study may contribute to business and social change if the IT leaders decide to move other systems to the cloud to reduce costs. Additionally, IT leaders could deliver reduced costs for products and services and attract customers they otherwise would not have because of the higher costs (Carcary, Doherty, & Conway, 2014; Song, Li, Wang, & Zhu, 2013). As IT leaders use less hardware due to cloud computing, this may reduce unrecyclable components deposited to landfills (Moyano et al., 2013; Song et al., 2013). Cloud computing adoption strategies may enable IT leaders to make operational improvements that might improve the profit margin and overall welfare of employees.

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The appraisal of professional and academic literature was valuable in finding appropriate peer-reviewed articles for the study; out of 160 references used in this study,

with 140 of them (representing 87.5%) were peer-reviewed and published within 5 years of expected CAO approval (see Table 1). I identified gaps through the exploration of the literature and recently published research on similar studies. Further exploration of the literature also helped me with the identification of study themes appropriate to the research topic and question.

Table 1

Frequencies and Percentages of Peer Reviewed Articles

Description	Frequency/ Percentage
Total number of references:	160
Total number of references used that are 5 or fewer years old based upon	144
the anticipated CAO approval date:	
Percentage of references used that are 5 or fewer years old based upon the	90%
anticipated CAO approval date:	
Total number of references that are peer reviewed (verified using Ulrich):	140
Percentage of peer reviewed references:	87.5%

The peer-reviewed articles used in this study are available in the following databases: Business Source Complete, ProQuest, Walden University Library, and Google Scholars. The strategies used in locating the sources of articles for this study included documentation of the database and universal resource locator (URL) for articles used in the study and tips gathered from the research courses. Other strategies included the use of relevant articles submitted by peers during discussion forums in the Walden University seminar and research courses.

I leveraged the following approaches to identify peer-reviewed articles for this study: I searched for a doctoral study topic in the existing literature and leveraged

feedback from the doctoral study chair. The Walden University Library website was valuable for searching for a researchable topic. I used keywords (such as *innovation*, *cloud computing*, *virtualization*, and *competitive advantage*) to find articles, and browsed through the abstracts of searched articles to conclude their significance and effectiveness for the research study.

Other methods included a systematic appraisal of the literature to classify the purpose of the research study, research method and design, population and sample, research frameworks and models, data collection and analysis, and research results. I organized the literature review into subsections, including (a) industry examples and applications, (b) innovation, (c) competitive advantage, (d) constituting elements of cloud computing, (e) performance, (f) interoperability, (g) flexibility, and (h) data security to deliver contextual understanding of this study and for improved flow of comprehension by readers.

The result of the recommendations realized through this doctoral study may fill the gap that exists in the organizational areas where the advantages of cloud computing lack clarity (Choudhary & Vithayathil, 2013). Many IT leaders rely on in-house IT departments for progress with unique technologies that focus on constructing business methods (Nanath & Pillai, 2013; Sakhapov & Absalyamova, 2014). The goal of every organization is to become proficient and competitive by leveraging IT resources in a cost efficient way (Nanath & Pillai, 2013; Russel & Millar, 2014; Sakhapov & Absalyamova, 2014).

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore how IT leaders strategize to adopt cloud computing. Disruptive innovation theory, as originally developed by Christensen in 1997, is the basis of this study. According to Christensen (2011), a chain of mature technological innovation studies constitutes the foundation of the disruptive innovation theory. Diffusion of innovation (DOI) theory, developed by E. M. Rogers (1962), is one of the oldest social science theories. DOI strives to explain how, over time, an idea or product gains momentum and diffuses through a particular population or social system (Rogers, 1962). I did not select DOI as the theoretical framework for this study because it does not take into account an individual's means or communal provisions to embrace the new advancement or innovation (Cua, 2012; Rogers, 1962). The resource-based view (RBV) theory, formulated by Barney (1991), offers a way to explore sustained organizational competitiveness. I did not use RBV because of its negligence to the instruments by which resources add value to competitive gains (Eisenhardt & Martin, 2000) and the theory's inability to deliver an effective prescription for leaders (Priem & Swink, 2012).

The disruptive innovation theory is the foundation for assessing the usefulness of technological innovations in the evaluation process of adoption of innovative services in an organization (Christensen, 2011; McMurtry, 2012). The goals of the theory are to define the marketplace, leveraged by goods and services created based on the performance profile required by consumers and delivered by the IT leaders (Dan & Chieh, 2010). This literature review contains a chain of mature technological

innovation studies and peer-reviewed resources that constitute the basis of the disruptive innovation theory (Christensen, 2011).

#### **Industry Examples and Applications**

Applications of cloud computing vary from industry to industry as well as from workload to workload (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). Priem and Swink (2012) focused on the standards, architecture, and process transparency in global supply chains by leveraging innovative technologies. Lack of standard information systems among different organizations creates inflexibility and inconsistency (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014; Priem & Swink, 2012). The absence of interoperability and flexibility across IT systems challenges an organization's reliance on global supply chains as well (Priem & Swink, 2012).

Two fundamental capabilities developed over the past 5 years are that of the suppliers of AaaS and supplies of infrastructure for the applications used by businesses (Lango, 2014). The provisions among the suppliers of AaaS and suppliers of infrastructure have resulted in distinctive system undercurrents in supply chain systems. Demirkan and Dolk (2013) addressed issues of service science as an essential area of information systems research. Demirkan and Dolk also highlighted the various characteristics of manufacturers and customers of services focused technology advances, as well as value-add or solution vendor mediators, systems integrators, traditional businesses, users, and government officials as observers of technological advancements of cloud computing.

According to Kumthekar and Aserkar (2012), IT is an empowering driver for a supply chain. The accessibility of logistical administration software provides a competitive advantage to the consumers (Kumthekar & Aserkar, 2012). Logistics administration applications leverage the SaaS model for cloud-based procedures (Kumthekar & Aserkar, 2012). According to Mohlameane and Ruxwana (2014), IT is an enabler of an organization's agility. A distinctive belief is that superior IT venture empowers an organization to be additionally nimble (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). Nevertheless, traditional IT may obstruct administrative agility for IT operations (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

Andersen et al. (2013) discussed the notion of cloud computing as an interesting topic for business decision makers. The promise of cloud computing to deliver litheness and rheostat expenditures through a flexible service model manufactured on a shared hosted platform appeals to business owners by adding agility to their IT operations (Li, Zhao, Rong, & Tang, 2013). Andersen et al. also discussed that cloud computing brings about a new business age where cost efficiency is the foremost objective. Andersen et al. deliberated upon the IT's capabilities presented via cloud computing, including: (a) benefits to organizations, (b) commercial usage, and (c) social benefits.

Uchechukwu, Li, and Shen (2012) discussed the efficiencies built into cloud computing that encourage the restructuring of experimental progress procedures, quickening timelines and cutting IT infrastructure related expenses. Preliminary applications in life sciences frequently focus on the efficient management of large

amounts of data produced by the research and development progression, where cloud computing can accelerate the analysis of trial data to attain expedited results (Uchechukwu et al., 2012). Augmenting the techniques used for gathering documents from numerous sources, shared, and moved to an archive system is a unique application of cloud computing (Uchechukwu et al., 2012). A shared IT environment includes the advantage of strict security, consolidation, automation, and monitoring of external participants (Flores, Antonsen, & Ekstedt, 2014; Hu, Deng, & Wu, 2013; Sanghyun, 2014).

Dahl (2011) argued that given the comprehensive, cross-functional, and exclusive nature of the procedure of product design, comprehension of design teams requires additional investigation by leveraging shared IT resources. Strategies to adopt cloud computing may aid future researchers in enhancing their research, which may focus on (a) internal procedures refined within the product design team, (b) macro inspirations in the product design atmosphere, and (c) the explanation of product design grouping (Dahl, 2011). Henard and McFadyen (2012) contended that, while researchers look to advance innovative technologies, IT leaders lack incentive to conclude the significance of their technologies by classifying future applications.

Henard and McFadyen (2012) emphasized a specific stage of technology development to take advantage of innovative technological advancements: the *development* or *emergence stage*. When an auspicious innovative technology development first starts in a central research laboratory, its objective and target markets

frequently appear copious but lack clarity (Henard & McFadyen, 2012). The vagueness of goals and aimed markets for products under development increase demand for innovative technologies to minimize the risk factor (Dahl, 2011; Henard & McFadyen, 2012).

Xiaolong, Mills, Znati, and Melhem (2014) proposed guidelines for energy proficient cloud computing services to promote environmental friendliness: (a) installing an appropriate non-disruptive power supply, (b) using a preemptive remote administration, and (c) employing a scalable design that acclimates to fluctuating necessities or volatile requests for resources. According to these guidelines, IT leaders must also adopt innovative technological developments and sustain consistent examination plans and valuations of the data center efficiencies to manage IT costs effectively (Li et al., 2013; Xiaolong et al., 2014). Gibson and Kasravi (2012) evaluated cloud computing to increase production for the businesses while lessening raw material and power consumption. Ye, Yang, and Aranda (2013) also observed the usage of communal and private clouds, apprehensions around the conceived threats associated with consuming cloud resources, and the remunerations of leveraging cloud computing for resource amalgamation, ecological observation, and proficiency administration.

Jing, Ali, She, and Zhong (2013) stated that virtualization delivers secure segregation of workloads traditionally delivered by dedicating physical servers to run application workloads. In addition to this secure separation proficiency, there are generous benefits to virtualization, including ease of planning, decreasing floor space

requirements in the data center, reduced laborers charge due to simplicity of management, and reduced energy usage (Jing et al., 2013; Pearce, Zeadally, & Hunt, 2013). According to Helland (2013), the function of the IT division in any organization shifts with the organization's maturity and adaptation to advancements in technology.

IT leaders have to evolve their IT departments into user-friendly and business-enabling departments to avoid executive management scrutiny (Helland, 2013; Park & Kim, 2014). The amplified attention to cloud computing, green technologies, and subcontracting are difficulties that IT departments encounter (Helland, 2013; Pearce et al., 2013). IT leaders need to evolve their methodology of IT resources, understanding the long-term business consequences that will arise if they resist this paradigm shift toward cloud computing (Helland, 2013; Pearce et al., 2013).

#### Innovation

Bala Subrahmanya (2013) suggested that leadership is a dominant influence affecting innovation. Numerous scholars revealed that transformational management and leadership positively affect structural innovation (Bala Subrahmanya, 2013; Henard & McFadyen, 2012). Nonetheless, there is a lack of scholars investigating the circumstantial environments of emerging innovation (Henard & McFadyen, 2012). Innovation drives the capability of an IT leader to advance innovative products or services (Hu et al., 2013; Wang & Alexander, 2013). Innovation also drives an organization's success in taking these innovative goods or services to the marketplace (Hu et al., 2013; Wang & Alexander, 2013).

Hu et al. (2013) and Helland (2013) mapped the correlation of innovation with cloud computing. According to Hu et al., the need for business agility gave birth to the innovation of cloud computing. According to "Business Models for Strategy and Innovation" (2012), commercial models and innovation management are directly related. Digital technology such as automated commerce, collaborative web applications, and cloud computing fashion a prospect for innovative business opportunities. Commercial applications of innovative technologies are also a type of innovation ("Business Models for Strategy and Innovation", 2012; Li et al., 2013).

Heng et al. (2014) examined an assortment of innovative business developments that effective business managers use to create innovative approaches to the creation of products and services. Heng et al. and Li et al. examined numerous innovations, including the enhancements of social networks to manage talent within the organization, leveraging collaboration technology, and innovations in information management. Heng et al. also supported the importance of innovation for an organization's growth by many experts, including William Dutton, of Oxford University, Rob Bernard of Microsoft, a computer software company, and Hal Varian, of the Internet firm Google. Kun, Ming, Shaojing, and Jian (2014) deliberated on the emerging technology of cloud computing in a non-technical way and observed concerns about organizational assessments and appraisals of cloud-based architectures and solutions. The use of cloud computing enhances utilization rates and decreases expenditures and overhead of cloud service suppliers (Kun et al., 2014; Park & Kim, 2014; Sanghyun, 2014).

Global IT leaders immersed in the promised value of nearly limitless computing, network, and storage resources of cloud computing leverage these resources to create value for the consumers (Cavage, 2013; Nallur & Bahsoon, 2013). The evolving nature of cloud computing encourages service based application to adapt to the emerging values and requirements of cloud computing (Cavage, 2013; Nallur & Bahsoon, 2013). Nallur and Bahsoon (2013) focused on the value of a distributed apparatus for such automatic adaptation by leveraging standardized enhancements and innovations.

Sakhuja and Shukla (2013) explored associations among diverse categories of Internet usage, IT alignment, and planned tractability. Usage of the Internet for communication with consumers relates to strategic tractability for small and mid-sized enterprises with more market orientation (Sakhuja & Shukla, 2013). The goals of the theory are to define the marketplace, leveraged by goods and services created based on the performance profile required by consumers and delivered by the IT leaders (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010).

A theoretical exploration of the innovation and cost control spans beyond academic research (Christensen, 2011). This exploration also includes practical implications regarding the durable sustainability of all organizations (Christensen, 2011). Innovations and advancements in technology enable IT leaders to apply these improvements in the form of innovative technologies such as cloud computing (Dan & Chieh, 2010). Garrison, Kim, and Wakefield (2012) deliberated upon the applications of cloud computing systems in an organization's IT infrastructure, which

may improve data storage capability while reducing IT expenses. Garrison et al. also described the categories of service models offered by cloud services providers, containing *Software-as-a-service (SaaS)*, *Platform-as-a-service (PaaS)*, and *Infrastructure-as-a-service (IaaS)*. Garrison et al. discussed many competitive rewards of economic cloud computing outlook.

Neumann (2014) deliberated upon the use of cloud computing in various operations of business organizations in the United States. Neumann identified that the innovation enables IT leaders to leverage their existing or familiar IT infrastructure and renovates technology into communal resources distributed as a service over one or more networks. Neumann also focused on the use of cloud computing that permits Internet consumers the access and use of computing resources such as IT infrastructure and other computing resources, including software applications.

Budrienė and Zalieckaitė (2012) deliberated regarding a continuously fluctuating, energetic, and various business atmospheres that drive monetary bodies, including enterprises, to respond to fluctuations in the marketplace. According to Budrienė and Zalieckaitė, the use of cloud computing also encourages these environments to pursue unique prospects and inventive resolutions permitting (a) conservation of resources, (b) development innovative merchandises and services, and (c) persistence on the international marketplace, which necessitates superior value and promptness of information. IT leaders of small and medium-sized enterprises can fashion their technology infrastructure but doing so requires substantial monetary resources (Budrienė

& Zalieckaitė, 2012). A *pay-as-you-go model* may enable IT leaders of a small or midsized organization to eliminate the need for upfront capital requirements, to deliver innovation by leveraging cost-effective means (Wang & Alexander, 2013).

#### **Competitive Advantage**

According to Liu, Sheng, and Marston (2015), corporate leaders distinguish themselves in their market segment by positioning IT to cultivate strong IT competencies and counterattack rivals' endeavors to emulate or advance these proficiencies. Although this strategy is the warranted approach because of vigorous IT proficiencies, there does not appear to be empirical proof proving or disproving this supposition (Liu et al., 2015). IT leaders support the nimbleness of an organization's infrastructure and appetite to innovate (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). A general proposition is that the superior investments in technology infrastructure empower a business to be flexible (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). Nevertheless, it is possible that IT leaders can also obstruct and occasionally even encumber business agility (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

Mohlameane and Ruxwana (2014) offered the proposition that organizational leaders want to grow their organizational IT proficiency and administer their IT infrastructure assets to attain nimbleness and competitive advantage.

Roberts and Grover (2012) examined how IT leaders may accelerate an organization's client dexterity and competitive commotion. Consumer demands drive the behavior of a company's leaders and encourage them to innovate in order to maintain their competitive advantage (Roberts & Grover, 2012). IT agility also performs a

significant role in the collaboration gained from the communication amongst a company's leaders' synchronization efforts and their advancement in the integrated information systems (Nanavati, Colp, Aiello, & Warfield, 2014). These integrated information systems enable IT leaders to respond to the dynamic demands of consumers to attain competitive advantage (Nanavati et al., 2014).

Haimes and Chittister (2012) deliberated on the impact of cloud computing on organizational strategy and corporate representations. Haimes and Chittister anticipated that IT leaders, who efficiently manage threats around cloud computing, created a sustainable competitive advantage. A unique advantage of cloud computing is to enable businesses to answer their consumer requests efficiently (Haimes & Chittister, 2012). Helland (2013) highlighted the infrastructure required to support cloud computing initiatives by associating with the limitations and conveniences of living in a shared housing such as apartments and condominiums. Helland also emphasized the importance of practice and presentation designs in the formation of PaaS, the progress of utility-modeled software and applications in the deployment of SaaS, and efficient applications of web-based access to shared application resources for cloud users.

Cloud computing allows IT leaders not only to alleviate threats to the highly competitive commercial atmosphere but also to advance competitive leads (Iyer & Henderson, 2012; Walterbusch, Martens, & Teuteberg, 2013). Iyer and Henderson (2012) designated numerous cloud computing advantage configurations and a few business-related tactical hazards. Vigorously handling a blend of legacy IT and cloud

solutions is an IT administration necessity as businesses participate in networks that embrace rivals, infrastructure suppliers, and software platform providers (Nanavati et al., 2014).

Ussahawanitchakit (2012) targeted the effects of information attainment regarding competitive advantage of e-Commerce industries in Thailand through technology recognition and information productivity as mediators. Information attainment is the self-governing adaptable, where technology reception and material productivity are the regulating variables, and competitive advantage is the reliant variable (Chauhan, Malhotra, Pathak, & Singh, 2012). Liu et al. (2015) searched the degree to which competitive activities of international IT leaders and local merchants of Internet merchandises and services formulate the dispersal of their corresponding merchandises or services in developing marketplaces. Liu et al. authenticated the premises with longitudinal field data from two combinations of rival Internet products in the search engine and e- markets.

Nevala, Ollila-Tåg, Pitkäkoski, Takala, and Toivola (2012) discovered how to achieve expertise in a traditional business with an innovative service. Numerous diverse materials of concern exist when introducing an innovative service to the marketplace to create competitive advantage (Huang, Wu, & Chen, 2013; Nevala et al., 2012). Nevala et al. gained this opinion from management scholars knowledgeable in the corporate lifecycle.

According to Kaur and Chana (2015), the eventual objective of cloud computing is to deliver excellent tractability where the consumer can have any source and information at any time, in any quantity, with robust safety, and custom-made service level agreements. Consumer leverages a utility model, with no upfront capital expense in a cloud computing environment (Chauhan et al., 2012; García, Espert, & García, 2014; Walterbusch et al., 2013). Timely availability of software and hardware resources is a significant factor in implementation and deployment on-demand to improve customer satisfaction and to stay competitive (Kaur & Chana, 2015).

## **Constituting Elements of Cloud Computing**

Organization-wide adoption of cloud computing presented flexibility and enhancement over the traditional client-server model to organizations, as well as older time-sharing models of the 1970s (Caytiles & Lee, 2012). Cloud computing delivers an economic, innovative, and traditional computing platform to greater masses at scale (Caytiles & Lee, 2012). Cloud computing enables consumers to easily access, install, and acquire innovative technologies that are traditionally cumbersome to procure and consume (Sultan & van de Bunt-Kokhuis, 2012). Cloud computing's shared service models, including IaaS, SaaS, and PaaS, apply to many cloud computing models, including public, private, hybrid, and community cloud offerings (Chao, 2014; Young Bae, Junseok, & Bong Gyou, 2013).

After the success of virtualization, many IT leaders started to build their internal or private clouds by extending their virtualization capabilities to the end users via service

catalogs (Chao, 2014; Garg, Versteeg, & Buyya, 2013). These virtualization capabilities included server, network, and storage virtualization (Chao, 2014). These internal or private clouds require in-house capabilities to support all the components of the cloud (Frey, Hasselbring, & Schnoor, 2013).

By leveraging existing infrastructure components to create internal clouds benefits the IT leaders reduce their cost of entry into the private cloud model (Young Bae et al., 2013). If using existing infrastructure is not an option, IT leaders also offer commercially available private clouds to their organizational users. Internal or external services providers host and manage dedicated clouds (Frey et al., 2013). Leveraging private clouds enables IT leaders to consolidate their infrastructure assets (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015).

Shared or public cloud computing models take advantage of combined cloud resources for more than one organization or business (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015).

Commercial cloud providers manage and host public clouds, including hyper-scalars such as Amazon, Microsoft, and Google (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). End users lack any control over the services and underlying infrastructure (Young Bae et al., 2013). Services offered by public cloud computing providers are *pay-as-you-go*, or subscription based. Customer-relationship-management (CRM) systems such as Salesforce.com are effective examples of how customers consume public cloud resources (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015).

Hybrid and community clouds are an amalgamation of public and private cloud model (Chandrashekhar, Gupta, & Shivaraj, 2015; Goutas, Sutanto, & Aldarbesti, 2016).

Community clouds leverage communal resources to serve many IT leaders who form a community because of their common trepidations, duties, and purposes (Katzan, 2010). Community clouds include a combination of internally as well as externally hosted resources (Katzan, 2010). The hybrid cloud approach combines the private, community, and public cloud approaches into a single model (Katzan, 2010).

The hybrid cloud models leverage the interoperability as the minimum common factor between private, public, and community approaches (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016; Katzan, 2010). Hybrid clouds require internal as well as external infrastructure investments. Hybrid clouds enable IT leaders to control their mission-critical data and applications while leveraging the scalability and flexibility of internal and external cloud computing resources (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016). Cloud computing service providers offer these services in the form of bundles to attract consumer and to provide users with the flexibility of choice and economies of scale (Katzan, 2010).

Cloud services models such as a SaaS enables customers to operate their applications out of a cloud infrastructure (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). Consumers access the SaaS applications via a web browser over the Internet (Katzan, 2010). In a SaaS environment, the consumer does not have access to the underlying infrastructure and can only make selective modifications to the applications themselves.

Some of the SaaS offerings include CRM, virtual servers, and desktop applications, where communication methods include messaging, and numerous others

(Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). The cloud-computing infrastructure delivers messaging, including email and instant messages because of their Internet dependency (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). Management of messaging consumes numerous internal technical resources; therefore, messaging is a candidate for outsourcing to the cloud (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). Outsourcing messaging has its caveats, including the risk of data loss and ownership issues, including sensitive information sharing among the employees over messaging (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015).

PaaS allows consumers to customize the application, perform application development tasks, and leverage application development methodologies supported by the cloud provider (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). PaaS offerings include application development tools and environments, databases, and web services (Goutas et al., 2016). PaaS offerings do not allow consumers to have access or permissions to alter the fundamental cloud infrastructure that supports the PaaS offering (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016). PaaS environments enable additional controls for the end user in the application environment as compared to a SaaS offering (Lal & Bharadwaj, 2015). Some of the examples of PaaS include Microsoft Azure and Google Apps (Goutas et al., 2016).

IaaS enables the usage and management of cloud computing software resources, including services such as computing and networking capabilities, virtual machines, and virtual storage pools (Rahman & Choo, 2015). The IaaS offerings usually include (a) physical domains, (b) virtualization, and (c) networking (Rahman & Choo, 2015). The

IaaS enables customers to consume virtualized computing resources in a *pay-as-you-go* or utility model (Rahman & Choo, 2015). IaaS models empower consumers to leverage IT infrastructure resources without incurring any capital expenditure (Katzan, 2010). The end user can administer and modify the software layer of the infrastructure, including data storage space, network resources, and operating environments (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016). Some of the IaaS offerings include Microsoft Azure, and Amazon Elastic Compute Cloud (EC2) available to consumers (DaSilva, Trkman, Desouza, & Lindič, 2013; Goutas et al., 2016).

Organizations such as Amazon, Google, and Microsoft evolved into popular cloud services providers for organizations of all sizes and provided a utility model for consumption of their cloud resources to their consumers (Karadsheh, 2012; Thanakornworakij, Nassar, Leangsuksun, & Paun, 2013). Cloud providers such as Amazon, Google, and Microsoft leverage the economies of scale methodology and achieve higher returns on the total cost of ownership of their cloud underlying resources by increased hardware and software resource utilization by leveraging a multi-tenant resource consumption model (Karadsheh, 2012). Enterprise-grade cloud services providers typically offer both *pay-as-you-go* and leasing options to their consumers because the trend of resource consumption varies from client-to-client (Karadsheh, 2012). IaaS providers leverage the secure multi-tenancy consumption models to enhance their resources utilization (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012). IaaS providers prefer to leverage

applications, computing, network, and storage resources that allow them to leverage multi-tenancy and to be scalable (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012).

Multi-tenancy enables cloud providers to achieve economies of scale by pooling their cloud resources in a shared pool and delivering resources to the end users as a service (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012). Secure multi-tenancy comprises of secure isolation of resources at the computing layer, network layer, and storage layer (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012). Examples of best-of-breed multi-tenancy solutions include VMware's server virtualization at the computing layer, Cisco's network virtualization at the network layer, and NetApp's storage virtualization at the data storage layer.

The secure multi-tenancy model leverages load-balancing and secure isolation of workloads in the cloud infrastructure (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012). Load balancing enables users to scale-up or scale-down the usage of cloud computing resources without running into any resource contention (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012). A secure multi-tenancy feature of shared cloud resources makes these cloud resources consumable by the consumers in a secure manner (Zissis & Lekkas, 2012).

Cloud computing scalability and flexibility take advantage of the speedy network, internal local area network or external wide-area network, cheap and dense data storage and high performance virtualized computing farms running on powerful microprocessor technology (Alali & Yeh, 2012). Innovations in networking, data storage, and computing platforms facilitated the rapid growth in cloud computing advancement (Zissis & Lekkas,

2012). Virtualization enables IT leaders to use different operating systems and applications in cloud computing (Pearce et al., 2013).

Economies of scale play a vital role in IT leaders adopting virtualization to extend the utilization of their physical IT infrastructure resources (Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012; Pearce et al., 2013). Virtualization of IT infrastructure resources was the catalyst for cloud computing (Pearce et al., 2013). Virtualization enables IT leaders to adopt and consume innovative technological advancements with minimal lead-time for deployment of resources (Bugnion, Devine, Rosenblum, Sugerman, & Wang, 2012). Virtualization technology vendors are aligning their hardware and software innovative developments to the developments in cloud computing to improve their operational and technical efficiencies that result in the acceleration of their business growth and competitive advantage (Alali & Yeh, 2012).

Cloud computing vendors are using virtualization to extend their physical IT resources, including high-performance computing, clustering, and load balancing to the cloud services consumers (Mauch et al., 2012). IT leaders of large organizations such as Microsoft, Exxon-Mobile, and Apple use virtualization technologies to improve efficiencies of their data centers (Young Bae et al., 2013). Some cloud computing providers use hardware focused systems while numerous others leverage network-focused methodology to the deployment of network and computing resources (Mauch et al., 2012).

The marketplace includes choices of cloud computing platforms and providers for organizations. According to Young Bae et al. (2013), numerous enterprises IT users use data storage, data management and backup, and network related services in the cloud. Cloud computing platforms integrate with the traditional application platforms (Giessmann & Stanoevska-Slabeva, 2012). Nonetheless, unavailability of integration with numerous homegrown applications concerns IT professionals and hinders the adoption of cloud computing (Lai & Yu, 2012).

### Performance

The performance of resources in cloud computing environments is also a factor that IT professionals consider before deciding if a cloud platform is a good fit for a certain application or workload (Benedict, 2013). The performance encompasses the latency, availability of Input/output (I/O) operations and response time of the workload (Tan & Teh, 2013). Without scalability of performance, cloud-computing platforms cannot meet the needs of current workloads and applications (Benedict, 2013). Technical terminology in IT for performance reflects the capability of the IT leaders to fulfill a request in a timely manner or respond to a query promptly (Lin & Chang, 2013).

Performance can also relate to the satisfaction of human necessity in a prompt fashion (Mauch et al., 2012). The components of cloud computing components scale for performance and capacity (Benedict, 2013). Performance scalability enables IT leaders to extend the usability of their hardware, software, and storage components (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

Automation helps with the scalability of performance in a virtualized or cloud environment (Benedict, 2013). Performance factors enable the elasticity in cloud computing infrastructures by delivering features and functionality to applications quickly, reducing their time-to-market (Katzan, 2010). Automatic load balancing for performance is the main attribute for federated cloud computing infrastructures (Mladenow, Kryvinska, & Strauss, 2012). One of the concerns of IT leaders is that the commoditization and utility models of cloud computing services may lead cloud services suppliers to lessen the required performance levels (Mladenow et al., 2012). Another concern is the availability and the response times that the consumer applications require for their optimal usability (Mladenow et al., 2012). The geographical diversification of cloud computing resources also impacts the response times and performance of cloud computing services (Young Bae et al., 2013).

The availability and reliability of cloud computing resources also affects the performance of a cloud-computing platform (Katzan, 2010). Availability of resources signifies the user's desired level of access to cloud computing resources and reliability deals with the accuracy of information or data requested by the end user (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). Reliability often reflects the sturdiness, elasticity, and recoverability of a cloud-computing platform (Clarke, 2012). Lack of reliability causes adverse results for the organization, such as data corruption and loss, which results in operational inefficiencies (Clarke, 2012). These operational inefficiencies result in loss of market share, as well as loss of profits for the organization (Katzan, 2010).

## **Interoperability**

Interoperability denotes the capability of innovative technology to be reliable and compatible with existing or old technologies (Young Bae et al., 2013). IT leaders, who embrace cloud computing, face challenges, including, security, interoperability, and restrictions on the adaptation of enterprise resource (Abouelhoda, Issa, & Ghanem, 2012). The propagation of cloud computing presents issues with interoperability, transportability, and relocation of data and resources (Sultan, 2014). Interoperability is also a challenge for in-house applications, but this issue magnifies in cloud computing environments (Poulymenopoulou, Malamateniou, & Vassilacopoulos, 2012). In an in-house model, IT leaders manage their infrastructure and platforms at any time internal IT leaders can make any change or improvement (Young Bae et al., 2013). The cloud provider manages and controls the infrastructure, where consumers do not have any control over the underlying infrastructure (Young Bae et al., 2013).

Interoperability is a vital factor in the acceptance of IT innovations in corporations, but as a model, interoperability is restricted to methodological or serviceable influences (Poulymenopoulou et al., 2012). Interoperability is also important due to the correlation of the value of interoperability among the business and the embrace of IT advancements (Sultan, 2014). The reduced uncertainty of any innovative technology translates into the better adoption of that innovation by the potential consumers (Li & Li, 2013). Interoperability of a cloud computing platform influences the adoption rate of that platform as well (Li & Li, 2013). Increased interoperability and

openness of a technological novelty encourage cross-platform development (Li & Li, 2013).

Ease of use is a byproduct of cross-platform compatibility in a cloud infrastructure (Huang, Chen, Chen, Hsu, & Hsu, 2014). Lack of compatibility with other industry practices and standards creates gaps in the production readiness of a product (Huang et al., 2014). Standardization generates ease of integration, ease of management, and ease of development for the end users and improves the time-to-market for the products and services under development (Huang et al., 2014). Mission and culture of an organization play a vital role in the alignment of technology infrastructure and business objectives (Huang et al., 2014). Lack of business values and IT alignment causes failure of many IT projects (Jeon, Min, & Seo, 2014). A useful innovation encourages teamwork over isolated methodologies (Jeon et al., 2014).

In a business environment, the cloud platform's integration points with the organization's existing culture and infrastructure drive the success or failure of cloud computing initiatives (Nadjaran Toosi, Calheiros, & Buyya, 2014). IT leaders look for compatibility in a cloud platform as an important factor while evaluating those platforms (Nadjaran Toosi et al., 2014).

### **Flexibility**

Environmental influences such as socio-economic, administrative, lawful, and technological elements influence businesses to be adaptive and flexible. IT leaders use several tools to monitor and control these environmental fluctuations (Barrett, Howley, &

Duggan, 2013). IT leaders who do not embrace change tend to lose their innovative and competitive advantages (Barrett et al., 2013). International laws influence how global IT leaders conduct their business across borders. Narayanan (2012) discovered that a rationalization exists in prevailing international law for republics' cloud computing regulations to have an extraterritorial consequence. Narayanan also revealed that collaboration produces a superior malleability for the governing body and permanency for cloud computing. Cloud computing enables flexibility and cost control for data storage, resulting in additional economic capabilities (Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012; Onsongo et al., 2014).

The movement of innovative and legacy applications to a cloud-based platform necessitates adapting these legacy applications to an innovative computing standard (Andrikopoulos, Binz, Leymann, & Strauch, 2013). Andrikopoulos et al. (2013) emphasized the importance of leveraging virtualization to transfer the entire application stack to a cloud platform, allocating the essential workforce resources to work on innovation enhancement. Advancements in technology-enabled cloud services have to be adaptable and flexible for data and application migration (Andrikopoulos et al., 2013).

According to Nassim Aryani (2014), IT leaders have to emphasize their competencies in the incorporation and integration of information systems and to deliver the suitable information systems that align with organizational goals, therefore, gaining the competitive advantage in the global economy. This competitive advantage requires the adoption of dexterity in the business (Nassim Aryani, 2014). Nassim Aryani also

stated that the technological advancements forecast the adaptive proficiencies in the business.

Technological advancements enable the attainment of business objectives, elasticity, answerability, and enhancement of the excellence and productivity in an organization (Nassim Aryani, 2014). Innovative technological advancements, including cloud computing enable IT leaders to excel and achieve flexibility and accelerate adeptness. Customization and integration of cloud platforms enable IT leaders to attain a competitive advantage by being able to speed up servicing of their users and partners (Manias & Baude, 2012). Measurement of the awareness of IT leaders on malleability is an integral element in cloud adoption decision-making process (Manias & Baude, 2012).

## **Data Security**

Data security is a vital element in cloud adoption decision-making process because of numerous security and data ownership concerns. IT leaders keep their sensitive data and intellectual property securely behind firewalls to deter hackers and unauthorized access (Flores et al., 2014; Sindhu & Mushtaque, 2014). Cloud computing includes new concerns and challenges around the protection of data and software applications, including confidentiality of personal information, as well as protection of the physical and virtual infrastructure resources (Desai, 2013; Srivastava & Kumar, 2015).

The Internet has global economic, political, and social impact, where strict regulations do not always govern the use of Internet resources (Sindhu & Mushtaque,

2014). Use of the Internet to enable cloud-computing resources to the public generates various uncertainties about the data security in cloud computing (Desai, 2013; Flores et al., 2014; Srivastava & Kumar, 2015). Juels and Oprea (2013) discovered the relationship between cloud computing and a service archetypal that emphasizes on open and shared data security architecture. Juels and Oprea noted that corporate IT leaders' sluggishness with migrating to open clouds is a result of their concerns that go past encryption of records and files in the cloud. Juels and Oprea stressed the importance of real-time checking and appraisals by neutral auditors, which can institute safekeeping perceptibility in the publically shared cloud resources to guarantee IT leaders that the cloud offering is secure.

Sunyaev and Schneider (2013) encouraged endorsement of cloud computing offerings by autonomous accreditation institutions, which may address the issue of nimble organization's disinclination to deploy this innovative technological advancement. Sunyaev and Schneider also emphasized data irregularity in cloud computing marketplace, the absence of statistical data to appraise cloud offering's superiority, data safekeeping, and vagueness around lawful amenability with transnational confidentiality rubrics. Desai (2013) stressed the importance of innovative engineering strategies and blueprints to address information safety concerns and the development of cloud computing. The legislative and regulatory initiatives by governments around the globe offer key strategies to safeguard data and private user

information in a public and private cloud, including, but not limited to, unauthorized access and use of private or personal data (Cohen, 2013; Desai, 2013; Schweitzer, 2012).

Dadameah and Costello (2011) examined the United Kingdom government's tactical and strategic progress in the information and infrastructures technology business, specifically the contribution of advanced schooling institutes. The partnerships among academics and small and medium-sized businesses reveal a healthy attitude toward inspiring inventive undertakings (Dadameah & Costello, 2011). Dadameah and Costello also considered the concerns involving the part of advanced education institutions in economic progress and the issues that both enterprises and academia have, the prevalent issue being a constructive transformation in outlook.

The use of information technologies in an organization's corporate scheme techniques is a crucial and undisputed success factor in the marketplace (Jabbari Sabegh & Motlagh, 2012). To advance administrative proficiency and to attain competitive advantage, tools such as alignment of IT with company's corporate policies are necessary (Jabbari Sabegh & Motlagh, 2012; Madhani, 2012). Jabbari Sabegh and Motlagh (2012) ascertained the influence of IT control and competencies on tactical placement amongst corporate and IT, and the magnitude of their impact.

Haimes and Chittister (2012) focused on the handling of risks and insurance for cloud computing. Gold (2012) highlighted a 2011 Cloud Hack episode that happened in the United States, where hackers hacked approximately 100-million consumer account files and penetrated the cloud site, illegally retrieved, and obtained the private and

confidential account information. Schweitzer (2012) and Gold examined the concerns regarding indemnification, improved cyber-security defense expenses, and portfolio the data influenced.

Data security in the cloud is a concern for numerous IT leaders in their administrative planning regardless of the budgetary and economic benefits (Sindhu & Mushtaque, 2014; Srinivasan, 2013). Cloud computing providers have resilient motivations to design solutions that sustain performance and structures while affording robust segregation and safety to maintain competitive advantages (Hyman, 2013; Madhani, 2012; Nanavati et al., 2014). Juels and Oprea (2013) positioned cloud computing as a service model with an emphasis on public cloud data security. Numerous IT leaders hesitate to embrace public clouds because of safekeeping apprehensions, as the motivations for movement is more than encryption of records and information management in the cloud (Juels & Oprea, 2013; Wenge, Lampe, Rensing, & Steinmetz, 2014). Random third-party exploration can introduce safety prominence in cloud computing environments, assuring the IT leaders that the cloud resources are safe and secure (Changsoo, Daewon, & Keunwang, 2013; Juels & Oprea, 2013).

Improved operational efficiencies are a byproduct of cloud computing innovations (Henard & McFadyen, 2012). The outsourcing element of cloud computing reduces operational overheads (Wang & Alexander, 2013). Cloud computing accomplishes business agility without sacrificing the competitive advantage of leveraging the best of breed technology (Pedersen, Pedersen, & Riis, 2013).

Cloud computing enables IT leaders to operate a lean IT infrastructure in-house and use external infrastructure building blocks to support business development initiatives (Pedersen et al., 2013). Numerous cloud providers exist in the marketplace with a variety of cloud offerings, and major players to include Amazon, Microsoft, Verizon, and AT&T. Existing literature reviews point the scope of this study regarding the strategies that IT leaders use concerning the adoption of cloud computing for their organizations.

The elements of a literature review, including, application of cloud computing, innovation, competitive advantage, and constituting elements of cloud computing establish an understanding of the goals of this research study. Cost reduction and positive social change may be the byproduct of innovations in IT infrastructure (Neumann, 2014). In this research study, I leveraged the existing body of knowledge and explored the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding the strategies that they used to adopt of cloud computing for their organization.

### **Transition and Summary**

Section 1 contains the problem statement, purpose of research, nature of the study, and use of literature review to deliver alignment with the need of exploring the strategies that IT leaders use regarding adoption of cloud computing. Section 2 also includes the details of the project such as purpose statement, the role of the researcher, and the targeted participants, research methods and design, population sampling, data collection, data analysis, and provide a supplementary demonstration of the research

design validation. Section 3 of this research study contains the areas for prospect research by themes within the data and summarizes the research study with resilient closing accounts.

# Section 2: The Project

The objective of this qualitative single case study was to explore how IT leaders strategize to adopt cloud computing to gain competitive advantage. Section 2 includes the research design, design selection foundations, participant selection criteria, participant population, data collection procedures, and data analysis procedures. This section includes information regarding the consent form, research and interview questions, and an explanation of reliability and validity in data collection.

## **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the available strategies IT leaders in IT organizations may use for adopting cloud computing for their organizations. The target population consisted of a single organization with IT leaders who have a working knowledge of strategies to adopt cloud computing and successfully implemented cloud computing within last 2 years located in Long Island, New York. This population was appropriate for the study because IT leaders who are not leveraging cloud computing may lose an average of over \$1 million per year by paying more for IT services than their counterparts who are leveraging cloud computing (Moyano et al., 2013; Yoo et al., 2012). The application of the findings from this study may contribute to social change by providing insights and strategies for IT leaders in small and medium sized organizations to save money while gaining competitive advantage and ensure sustainable business growth that could potentially enhance community standards of living.

#### **Role of the Researcher**

The researcher's role is to collect, evaluate, and present the data in an organized manner (Wulf-Andersen, Holger Mogensen, & Hjort-Madsen, 2013). Qualitative case study researchers gather data from multiple resources such as interviews, documentation, artifacts, and records (Yin, 2014). I recorded the procedures and the probing questions as part of planning for the interviews. As per instructions of Walden Office of Research Integrity and Compliance (2014) guidelines, I monitored research protocols during the research process to guarantee the preservation of ethical standards during the procedure. I obtained the appropriate consent to assure that the interview method produce data associated with the adoption of cloud computing while pursuing insights from the contributors.

As a senior IT professional with more than 5 years of cloud computing experience, I am familiar with the topic. My role as the researcher was to use the qualitative method of inquiry to develop an understanding of the perceptions of IT leaders on adoption of cloud computing. I preserved all ethical standards throughout the study by operating in accordance with the Belmont Report, which was published by National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects in Biomedical and Behavioral Research (1979). My IT experience may have inadvertently affected the results of this research study by biased assumptions, appraisal techniques, and performance standards needed for the IT infrastructure. To reduce the chances of bias during the research study, I used NVivo 11 to employ unbiased data coding, an impartial

word analysis, and methodical trend discovery. To enrich each interview session, I used suitable interview protocol that I used with all of the research participants.

### **Participants**

The participants of this study were IT leaders who have experience with designing and deploying cloud computing solutions at an organization located in Long Island, New York. I used purposeful sampling strategy to select the participants. Purposeful sampling involves the appropriate selection of participants based on specific characteristics of population size, selection criteria, and knowledge of the area (Kipkulei, 2013; Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012; Yin, 2014).

In this qualitative single-case study, I relied on information gathered from multiple sources, including a purposeful sample of 15 IT leaders of at least 18 years of age working in the IT profession for 5 or more years. I also gathered data from standard operating procedures, policies, meeting minutes, and guidelines related to cloud computing implementation.

I requested the human resources department of the selected organization to give me permission to contact staff members involved in the adoption and implementation of cloud computing. The development of a trusting relationship begins by treating the participants with respect, by honoring their time, and by protecting the information about their best practice strategies (Bernard, 2013; Maxwell, 2013). According to Maxwell (2013), acquiring early access to the participants is essential for an effective study, which

helps form relationships with the participants to attain the information needed to answer the research question.

A reasonable number of participants to achieve the point of saturation in a qualitative case study ranges from 15 to 20 (Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012; Quinlan, 2011). This study included a selection of one IT organization located in Long Island, New York. I selected an organization through which I was able to access relevant documents and IT leaders involved in cloud computing adoption and implementation.

The participants shared their experience with cloud computing implementation by answering the interview questions. According to Quinlan (2011), about 10 to 12 participants is reasonable when conducting a case study. B. Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, and Fontenot (2013) suggested that case studies should include 15 to 30 participants. C. Marshall and Rossman (2011) suggested a number between 7 and 10 participants for qualitative case studies. Based on the recommendations by C. Marshall and Rossman, B. Marshall et al., and Quinlan, I selected a sample of 15 participants to participate in semistructured interviews.

The participants selected for an interview had at least 5 years of experience of working in IT. As these participants were IT leaders, they shared a wealth of information with me during the interviews. The information gathered from the 15 participants, in combination with the documents collected from the organization, were adequate for this study.

#### Research Method

I selected a qualitative method for this study. A qualitative method was suitable for this study because it enables researchers to explore participants' challenges and create themes from the exploration of data (Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012). Data for this study came from interviews with a purposeful sample of 15 participants, participant observation, and through the analysis of organizational documents. Interviewing continued until I achieved data saturation.

A quantitative method did not suit the needs of this study because the method involves the collection of numerical data (Bernard, 2013). Data required for this study came from exploring the strategies the IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing and through the exploration of documents. The mixed method did not suit the requirements of this study because the method includes the use of a quantitative element to test hypotheses and a qualitative component as a basis for collection data using interviews and observations (Hayes et al., 2013). Testing a hypothesis was not the goal of this study.

### Research Design

I selected the exploratory single case study design for this study. The single case study design suited the needs of this study because the research supports the exploration of a phenomenon using multiple sources of information (Yin, 2014). There are five research design approaches in qualitative methodology, including: (a) grounded theory, (b) ethnographic design, (c) phenomenological design, (d) narrative design, and (e) case

study design (Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011; Gioia, Corley, & Hamilton, 2013).

Ground theory design was not appropriate to this study because it focuses on systemically discerning theories within the data (Walker, 2012), which was not the primary goal of this study. Ethnographic design was not suited to this study because it emphasizes small-scale social orders and their philosophies (Schultz, 2012). This study did not focus on a past phenomenon; therefore, a phenomenological design was not suitable. The narrative design focuses on lived and told stories of individuals; the goals of this research design were to extract information from experienced IT leaders about the strategies that they use to adopt cloud computing. This task required specific information from participants, not a detailed story; therefore, the narrative approach was not suitable for this study.

Selection criteria for research design depended on (a) the research question, (b) the extent of control the researcher may have over the actual social event, and (c) the degree of focus on contemporary events (Yin, 2014). A case study is appropriate when (a) the research questions concern *how*, *what*, and *why* inquiries; (b) the researcher does not have control over social dealings; and (c) the focus is on current events (Yin, 2014).

Data saturation is achieved when no new data is collected, no new themes emerge, and there is enough information to replicate the study (Dworkin, 2012; Walker, 2012; Yin, 2014). Data collection did not stop until additional data collection resulted in more of the same findings; data validity was achieved when no new insights occurred (Marshall & Rossman, 2011). To ensure data saturation, I interviewed the chosen 15 IT

leaders until no new themes or ideas emerged.

## **Population and Sampling**

The target population 15 IT leaders from a single organization in Long Island, New York who had strategies to adopt cloud computing and successfully implemented cloud computing within last 2 years. The information from these 15 participants also provided data saturation for the phenomenon under study. According to Tirgari (2012), an average of 10 contributors permits the researcher to grasp thematic saturation. Sample sizes for qualitative explorations are much smaller than those used in quantitative studies. Additionally, data for a case study may come from several sources including documents, interviews, direct observations, and participant observations, which removes the necessity for a large sample size (Dworkin, 2012; Yin, 2014).

According to Quinlan (2011), about 10 to 12 participants is a reasonable number of participants when conducting a case study. B. Marshall et al. (2013) suggested that case studies comprise of 15 to 30 participants. C. Marshall and Rossman (2011) suggested a number between seven and 10 participants for qualitative case studies. Based on the recommendations by C. Marshall and Rossman, B. Marshall et al., and Quinlan, I selected a sample of 15 participants to volunteer in semistructured interviews.

In a qualitative research study, a sample size of 15 participants satisfies the requirements of acquiring significant information (Dworkin, 2012). A researcher's work attains data saturation when no new data is collected, no new themes emerge, and there is enough information to replicate the study (Dworkin, 2012; Walker, 2012; Yin, 2014). I

selected participants through a purposeful sampling, which allows researchers to sample a group of people who have the best information about the problem under investigation intentionally (Dworkin, 2012; Walker, 2012; Yin, 2014). I collected organizational documents such as policies, guidelines, meeting minutes, and technical whitepapers related to cloud computing implementation. In this study, I relied on the participants' level of aptitude and the clarity of understanding and communication.

The interview setting offered a relaxed and nonthreatening atmosphere, allowing participants to be open and truthful about their individual experiences. Criteria to participate in this study included IT leaders with 5 or more years of IT infrastructure and data center experience and involvement in design, architecture, and implementation of cloud computing. Criteria also included participants from different IT departments such as application development, infrastructure, networking, operations support, vendor management, and finance.

### **Ethical Research**

To maintain the ethical principles of research and to protect the privacy of the participants, I informed the participants in the letter of introduction and at the beginning of each interview that their participation was voluntary and that they could withdraw from the interview at any point in time. Once the participants expressed their comfort with all questions in the interview, I then accepted the signed consent form. I furthermore informed the participants that because of the voluntary nature of this study, there would be no reimbursement or enticements for their contribution.

I requested permission from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the ethical protection of the research participants. Upon receiving IRB approval number 03-30-16-0117784, I sent each participant a Walden University letter of introduction identifying myself as a Walden University Doctor of Business Administration (DBA) candidate with an invitation to participate in this study (see Appendix A). There was no probability of participants suffering any maltreatment or encountering ethical issues throughout this study. For the highest moral and psychological welfare of each participant, all questions directly explored the impact and adoption of cloud computing only. Confidentiality refers to all information concealed from everyone excluding the principal researcher (Desai, 2013; Saunders, Kitzinger, & Kitzinger, 2015; Yin, 2014). Yin (2014) recommended using numeric identifiers to replace the participants' names in the data. All participants remained confidential throughout the study, where I coded the names as participant P1, P2, and so on for identification purposes only.

I have retained the collected research data, as well as signed consent forms for 5 years after the published research date, saved to protect the confidentiality of the participants in a secure area. Additionally, I have backed up the data in soft copy and have printed the data in hard copy for retention. I have safeguarded the digital copy by encrypting it and protected the print data by locking it in a safe location.

#### **Data Collection**

#### **Instruments**

I was the primary instrument for this doctoral study. According to C. Marshall and Rossman (2011), there are four methods of collecting information, which include (a) participating in the environment, (b) direct observation, (c) in depth interviews, or (d) analyzing documents. I used two main data sources, interviews and documentation.

**Interviews.** I recorded responses from the interview questions with a handheld digital audio device. As recommended by C. Marshall and Rossman (2011), I consolidated and tagged the data with unique identifiers. I provided a summary of individual transcripts to each participant to review for data accuracy in the descriptions and details. The interview questions guided the process and captured all responses provided by each participant on paper, where these interviews also included an audio recording (Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011). To maintain consistency, each participant responded to the same interview questions (Lamb, Sandberg, & Liesch, 2011). The intent of the instrument was to acquire data from the IT leaders concerning their observations on the impacted elements of their IT infrastructure by cloud computing that affect its adoption (Franzosi et al., 2013). I sent the informed consent forms and research question to the participants one week before the interview via email. I contacted the participants three to five days before the interview via phone to explain the purpose of the interview and privacy. I posted reminders in my calendar for one day before the interview date.

**Documentation.** In addition to the in-person interviews, I collected organizational documents such as policies, guidelines, meeting minutes, and technical whitepapers related to cloud computing implementation. Heale and Forbes (2013) and Yin (2014) contended that multiple data sources enable the triangulation of evidence, which can increase the reliability of the data collection process.

Member checking and transcript review. I conducted member checking by asking the participants if the results were reasonable. Member checking reduces the risk of misunderstanding (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). Additionally, member checking reduces prejudices, and the guiding principle is to pursue the accurate information (Maxwell, 2013). The advantage of performing member checking is the verification of findings, which helps to increase the validity and accuracy in the development of codes and themes (Barratt et al., 2011; Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012). I performed both transcript review and member checking to ensure accuracy and enhance reliability and validity of the participants' interview transcript data and organizational documentation.

I explored the documented organizational data and a detailed interview protocol with related questions connected to the strategies that IT leaders use regarding adoption of cloud computing (see Appendix B). Additional goals included the ability to conduct face-to-face interviews with selected IT professional participants leveraging acknowledged interview questions as the data collection instrument (see Appendix C). The interview instrument included a paper-based list of eight questions established to explore the IT professional's perceptions.

### **Data Collection Technique**

Qualitative researchers collect data through transcribed interviews (Yin, 2014). The techniques that I used for data collection in this study were interviews and documentation. I transcribed the data collected through the interviews as text.

Interviews. The semistructured interviews were an appropriate interviewing strategy because the researcher and the participants were highly knowledgeable about this research topic (Lamb et al., 2011; Yin, 2014). A researcher requires investigative abilities, mindfulness of the probable threats presented by the research, and emotional consciousness during the qualitative research (Lamb et al., 2011). I recorded responses from the interview questions with a handheld digital audio device.

As recommended by C. Marshall and Rossman (2011), I consolidated and tagged the data with unique identifiers. I provided a summary of individual transcripts to each participant to review for data accuracy in the descriptions and details. The interview questions guided the process and captured all responses provided by each participant on paper, where these interviews also included an audio recording (Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011). To maintain consistency, each participant responded to the same interview questions (Lamb et al., 2011).

The intent of the instrument was to acquire data from the IT professionals concerning their observations on the impacted elements of their IT infrastructure by cloud computing that affect its adoption (Franzosi et al., 2013). I sent the informed consent forms and research question to the participants one week before the interview

via email. I contacted the participants three to five days before the interview via phone to explain the purpose of the interview and privacy. I posted reminders in my calendar for one day before the interview date.

**Documentation.** In addition to the in-person interviews, I collected organizational documents such as policies, guidelines, meeting minutes, and technical whitepapers related to cloud computing implementation. Heale and Forbes (2013) and Yin (2014) contended that multiple data sources enable the triangulation of evidence, which can increase the reliability of the data collection process.

There were certain advantages and disadvantages of these data collection techniques. Semistructured interviews included the contextually relevant and rich information, captured the participants' perceptions and the particulars of the specific case, and reduced certain bias encountered in unstructured interviews (Yin, 2014). The semistructured interviews assisted with the exploration of comprehensive experiences (Petty et al., 2012). Dworkin (2012) also suggested that semistructured interviews are best when the goal is to obtain knowledge on a specific topic with a set number of questions. Yin (2014) indicated some limitations, including (a) increased costs of traveling to the interview site (b) respondents becoming uncomfortable and withdrawing from the interview process, and (c) increased personal bias as respondents may avoid offending the researcher.

The researchers can triangulate secondary data from documents in a case study design (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). According to C. Marshall and Rossman (2011), the

use of secondary data verifies consistency. The documentary data can validate data from other sources and provide in-depth content about a complex environment (Maxwell, 2013). The limitations of document reviews included biased selectivity and difficulty in retrieving.

Yin (2014) contended that the main reason for a pilot study involves developing and testing the suitability of a research instrument. My over 10 years of IT operations, business support, and architecture experience diminished the need for a pilot study.

Based on the exposure to numerous IT infrastructures and business models a core understanding existed that the research of this nature can start without initiating a trial.

I conducted member checking by asking the participants if the results were reasonable. Member checking reduced the risk of misunderstanding (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). Additionally, member checking reduced prejudices, and the guiding principle was to pursue the accurate information (Maxwell, 2013). The advantage of performing member checking is the verification of findings, which helps to increase the validity and accuracy in the development of codes and themes (Barratt et al., 2011; Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012). I performed both transcript review and member checking to ensure complete accuracy in the understanding of the participants' data.

### **Data Organization Techniques**

I used electronic folders to keep track of the data. I used NVivo software as the main system to keep track of data, emerging understandings such as research logs, reflective journals, and cataloging/labeling systems. I compared the transcribed data with

the audio recording for comprehensiveness and then consolidated the results into themes using NVivo at the end of the data collection process. NVivo data analysis software supports qualitative researchers by assisting researchers gather, organize and explore content from interviews, document review, and field notes into codes and themes (Ali & Yusof, 2011; Franzosi et al., 2013; Yin, 2014). The purpose of NVivo software is to carry out the thematic analysis of the data (Lamb et al., 2011). NVivo included practical reasons for preference, including user friendliness and access to professionals familiar with the software (Franzosi et al., 2013). Such an approach becomes useful, because of a limited availability of explicit information about how to use software programs such as NVivo to facilitate certain types of analysis (Franzosi et al., 2013).

I structured the data into a coding scheme that included the coding of the organization as ABC Company and participant as P1 through P(n). For privacy considerations, the coding scheme had to be in the order of data collected (Yin, 2014). Many Walden Doctoral graduates have used NVivo software in recent doctoral studies for qualitative data organization and analysis. I logged common themes from the data entered, and documented the results for inferences and references. I tracked the interviews to completion to detect any common themes or patterns relating to the goals of this study (Lamb et al., 2011).

I have retained the collected research data in encrypted form, as well as signed consent forms for 5 years after the published research date, saved to protect the rights of the participants. Additionally, I have backed up the data in soft copy and have printed the

data in hard copy for 5-year retention. I have protected the soft copy via encryption and the hard copy by locking it in a safe location. After 5 years of the completion of the study, I will destroy all collected research data by destroying all hard copies by burning them and deleting all soft copies.

### **Data Analysis**

In this qualitative single case study, I used interviews and documentation of data to achieve triangulation. According to Heale and Forbes (2013), methodological triangulation may include two or more sets of data collection using qualitative data sources. Bekhet and Zauszniewski (2012) suggested that methodological triangulation authenticates the research findings, enhances the validity and increases the researchers' comprehension of the phenomenon under study. Heale and Forbes also suggested that methodological triangulation permits the usage of several qualitative methods, including participant observation and interviews. In this study, I leveraged methodological triangulation to understand the multiple sources of data, including interview responses and organizational document review.

Yin (2014) contended that researchers can analyze case studies with the help of any of these five strategies: pattern matching, explanation building, time-series analysis, logic models, and cross-case synthesis. I used the data analysis strategy of pattern matching for emerging themes in this doctoral study in the following logical and sequential process. First, as suggested by Cambra-Fierro and Wilson (2011), data collection and data analysis are concurrent processes in qualitative research. Second, as

suggested by Franzosi et al. (2013), the qualitative data analysis mainly includes classification of items, persons, events, and their characteristics and features. Third, the data analysis process involves developing codes and using them to classify the data (Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011; Franzosi et al., 2013; Morse & McEvoy, 2014).

The codes included categories pertinent to the problem statement, purpose statement, research question, and interview questions that emanated from the data (Ali & Yusof, 2011; Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011; Franzosi et al., 2013). I answered the main research question by finding and explaining patterns and themes from the viewpoint of the respondents and documentation. Explaining and discussing these patterns and themes helped with answering the research question and achieving the purpose of the study.

I listened to all the interview audio recordings and transcribed them in NVivo for data analysis. NVivo helped in identifying themes in the interview data and documentation. The goal of the theme identification was to find the answers to the research questions. Matching each identified theme to the research question. The interview recordings were one of two the major sources of data for this single-case study to observe the strategies that IT leaders leverage for the adoption of cloud computing. In addition to interviews, I gathered and explored data from documents such as company policies, guideline, standard operating procedures, meeting minutes, and technical whitepapers.

Processing in NVivo included the step of integrating the data outcomes into a narrative of the IT professional observations for general demonstration and relevance

with the research question. NVivo also supports reflections and notes from documentation review. Analysis of the data included checking for the similarities between participant statements and the conceptual framework used in this research for meaningful analysis (Yin, 2014). The disruptive innovation theory was the conceptual framework for this study (Christensen, 2011). I used the disruptive innovation theory to provide explanations regarding the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing.

# Reliability and Validity

In academic research, reliability refers to a study's accuracy and precision to produce consistent and replicable results (Sinkovics & Alfoldi, 2012; Street & Ward, 2012). Sinkovics and Alfoldi (2012) suggested that the reliability and validity of a study are vital to attaining dependability, impartiality, transferability, and confirmability, which helps with the integrity and trustworthiness of the study.

# **Dependability**

Using the same semistructured interview instrument consistently may result in enhanced dependability in qualitative studies (Maxwell, 2013). Bernard (2013) suggested that dependability refers to whether or not a researcher gets the same results by using an instrument more than once. In this qualitative study, all participants received same research and interview questions. Semistructured interviews were beneficial in obtaining comprehensive information regarding the best practice strategies of the participants and provided an opportunity to obtain dependable, trustworthy qualitative

data (Ali & Yusof, 2011; Bernard, 2013). Additionally, I leveraged an audio-recording device precisely capturing the participants' responses, obtained the description of events, and got clarifications of a phenomenon.

The notion of assembling dependable data on adoption of cloud computing research such as this relies on the data shared by the participants during the interview process that reflects their experiences with the strategies under observation (Ali & Yusof, 2011). According to Sinkovics and Alfoldi (2012), regularity endorses dependability in the qualitative investigation. C. Marshall and Rossman (2011) suggested that dependability accounts for a researcher's capability to show how the study design, data, and interpretations are resilient and dependable. In this study, I leveraged methodological triangulation to enhance the dependability of the study.

## Creditability

Credibility includes forming that the outcomes and results of qualitative research are authentic, mainly from the research participants' viewpoint (Morse & McEvoy, 2014; Street & Ward, 2012; Yin, 2014). For this study, I leveraged methodological triangulation, clarifying the bias, and peer debriefing to strengthen reliability. Member checking is the most valuable way to confirm the creditability of the study (Cambra-Fierro & Wilson, 2011; Morse & McEvoy, 2014). Sinkovics and Alfoldi (2012) suggested the use of triangulation to address reliability by exploring clarifications with participants, by confirming with peers on developing outcomes, and demystify researcher prejudices and expectations.

# **Transferability**

Transferability deals with the generality potentials of the outcomes and results of qualitative research studies outside the study populace (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). To improve transferability of this study, I leveraged a prevailing scheme of explanation through the establishment of detailed descriptions so that anyone interested in transferability has a decent context for assessment (Yin, 2014). The transferability of a qualitative study is the role of the researcher who is transferring the study's processes and instrument to another research setting (Taylor-Ritzler, Suarez-Balcazar, Garcia-Iriarte, Henry, & Balcazar, 2013).

# Confirmability

The confirmability of qualitative studies is comparable to objectivity in a quantitative study and is the degree to which another researcher could confirm the results of the study (Street & Ward, 2012). Validity also addresses how the gathered data of this study stand against the participants' opinions and conclusions (Taylor-Ritzler et al., 2013). The researcher can relate results and inferences across a minimum of two industries in previous and current studies (Ali & Yusof, 2011). Strategies that promote confirmability in this study includes an admission of my assumptions, comprehensive methodological explanation to permit the reliability of the outcomes studied, steering and recording an audit trail of the data collection and analysis procedures. Additional steps to ensure confirmability of the study included ensuring participants meet the participation standards and allowing participants to review the interview transcripts from the interview.

#### **Data Saturation**

A researcher's work attains data saturation when no new data is collected, no new themes emerge, and there is enough information to replicate the study (Dworkin, 2012; Walker, 2012; Yin, 2014). Data collection does not stop until additional data collection resulted in more of the same findings, and reaching data validity when no new insights occurred (Marshall & Rossman, 2011). For this study, I attained data saturation when participants added no new information and no new themes emerged.

# **Transition and Summary**

In Section 2, I addressed the details of the project such as purpose statement, the role of the researcher, and the targeted participants, research methods and design, population sampling, data collection, data analysis, and provide a supplementary demonstration of the research design validation. Section 3 will include (a) the presentation of the findings, (b) application to professional practice, (c) implications for social change, (d) recommendations for action, (e) recommendations for further study, (f) reflection, and (g) conclusion of the study.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Section 3 includes the findings of the research study. In addition, Section 3

includes an (a) overview of the study, (b) presentation of the findings, (c) application to
professional practice, (d) implication for social change, (e) recommendation for actions,

(f) recommendations for further study, (g) reflections, and (h) summary and study
conclusion. I presented the findings of the study by main themes.

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory single-case study was to explore the available strategies IT leaders may use for adopting cloud computing for their organizations within the past 2 years. Interviews took place in an environment where participants could feel comfortable with providing detailed responses to eight semistructured interview questions (see Appendix C) that indicated the strategies used by some IT leaders to adopt cloud computing. A review of company documents augmented the data obtained from the interview.

Based on the main research question, data analysis of the interview responses, and the data analysis of company documents, I identified 10 core emergent themes, which I grouped into four main themes. The four main themes were: (a) the essential elements of strategies to adopt cloud computing; (b) most effective strategies, (c) leadership essentials; and (d) barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies affecting adoption of cloud computing.

# **Presentation of the Findings**

The overarching research question for this study was: What are the available strategies IT leaders may use for adopting cloud computing for their organizations? I used semistructured interviews to gain an understanding of strategies the participants used to adopt cloud computing. I used a purposeful sample of 15 participants to collect data via semistructured face-to-face interviews in an organization involved in IT services. In addition to semistructured interviews, I also reviewed ABC Company's policy documents, meeting minutes, and other business records regarding the adoption of cloud computing and documented the review as my notes to triangulate and confirm interview data. I scheduled all the interviews in a distraction free conference room at the ABC Company location. The interviews did not last more than 60 minutes.

Yin's (2014) five-step approach formed the basis for data analysis of collected data. After transcribing the 15 interviews and gathering company records, I imported data collected from semistructured interviews and the review of organizational documents into NVivo 11 qualitative data analysis software for coding and documentation. I analyzed all the data and identified 10 core emergent themes. The emergent themes revealed the strategies noted in company documents such as the deployment of documents and meeting minutes and the participants' views, experiences, and perceptions regarding adoption of cloud computing to answer the central research question.

I grouped the 10 themes under four main theme headings. The first main theme was the essential elements of strategies to adopt cloud computing. The second main theme was the most effective strategies in the adoption of cloud computing. The third main theme was the leadership essentials for adopting cloud computing. The fourth main theme referred to barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies affecting the adoption of cloud computing.

The conceptual framework of this research project was the disruptive innovation theory. The disruptive innovation theory is the basis for assessing the usefulness of technological innovations in the evaluation process of adoption of innovative services in an organization (Christensen, 2011; Crockett et al., 2013; McMurtry, 2012). Many of the responses made by the participants and the information from the company documentation supported disruptive innovation theory. The goals of the theory are to define the marketplace, leveraged by goods and services created based on the performance profile required by consumers and delivered by the IT leaders (Dan & Chang Chieh, 2010). Within this study, I viewed the disruptive innovation theory as it related to its correlation with the findings to gain a better understanding of the effectiveness and ineffectiveness of strategies, barriers, and other critical factors that influence the adoption of cloud computing.

## Theme 1: Essential Elements for Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing

Essential elements for strategies to adopt cloud computing is the first main theme. Participants' responses to interview questions 1, 2, 5, and 8 indicated the essential

elements for any cloud adoption strategy to be successful. Some themes emerged from the findings as being essential elements for IT leaders to adopt cloud computing.

Data security and cost are important elements for the adoption of cloud computing (Jabbari Sabegh & Motlagh, 2012; Madhani, 2012; Neumann, 2014). Within the first main theme, there are a few themes as identified in all participant responses and the company documentation. This documentation included organizational documents such as policies, guidelines, meeting minutes, and technical whitepapers related to cloud computing implementation. Current research confirmed these themes. P2 stated, "The first number one priority is the security of the data that we do have because that is the intellectual property of the company."

P8 indicated, while referring to the importance of security as an essential element, "The strategies that we used to adopt cloud computing included a focus on the reputation of the cloud vendor, scalability, security, and availability." As related to cost as an essential element for strategies to adopt cloud computing, P9 stated, "we are a lean organization with a focus on cost reduction." Participants' responses and documentation showed the importance of having primary elements for a cloud adoption strategy. These essential elements are security and cost. The review of company's internal policies confirmed the company's focus on IT security and cost reduction. The company's meeting minutes of February 2015 also showed IT leaders discussing the importance of IT security and cost-effective ways of running IT operations.

All respondents (15 out of 15) mentioned that the primary elements for strategies to adopt cloud computing were security and cost. The decision to move other systems to the cloud might improve efficiencies, reduce operating costs, and increase earnings (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). Juels and Oprea (2013) positioned cloud computing as a service model with an emphasis on public cloud data security. All participants mentioned that the adoption of cloud computing was disruptive for their organization as many IT processes have changed. The role of the IT leaders who are managing IT departments has changed from IT infrastructure of an owner to the service provider who provides services on demand in a cost effective and secure manner. The shift in the role of IT leaders conforms to the theory of disruptive innovation, the conceptual framework for this study.

All 15 participants indicated that cost of the cloud solution and the data security in the cloud were the main essential elements of their cloud adoption strategies. Therefore, in addressing the central research question, company documentation and the interview data (see Table 2) indicated that IT leaders must consider the cost of the cloud solution as well as the security of their data as the core elements of their cloud adoption strategies.

Table 2

Frequencies of Theme for Essential Elements for Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing

Theme	n
Security	91
Cost	89

*Note.* n = frequency or number of coding references

The number of coding references represents the number of times the participants mentioned or referred to security and cost. As Table 2 indicates, the frequency of occurrence of the core theme demonstrated *security* and *cost* as the essential elements for strategies to adopt cloud computing. P5 and P7 also referred to the importance of security and cost effectiveness of IT operations in the cloud computing environments. ABC Company's guidelines and meeting minutes of November 2014 showed that IT security and cost effectiveness of IT operations are important for the adoption of cloud computing.

According to the ABC Company's meeting minutes of November 2014, "Security and privacy are major considerations when evaluating application and data deployment and the data being used. IT should understand compliance requirements and establish cloud deployment policies." According to ABC Company's cloud implementation guide, "The cost associated with hosting the application over the term of usage is a key factor when considering application and data deployment. Thorough understanding of private cloud services costs (e.g., monthly server cost) and understanding public cloud variable costs, such as outbound internet bandwidth usage, is critical to establishing an apples-to-apples comparison. The costs of developing and maintaining application capabilities in-

house also need to be compared with the alternative of using off-the-shelf cloud services with an ongoing subscription model." Through participant responses and company documents, including company's vendor evaluation policies, cloud computing implementation guides, and meeting minutes, the findings of the study revealed the essential elements needed for successful cloud computing adoption efforts. These findings align with previous research (Andersen et al., 2013; Mazhelis & Tyrväinen, 2012; Nanath & Pillai, 2013).

# Theme 2: Most Effective Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing

Most effective strategies in the adoption of cloud computing were the second main theme. Participants' responses to questions 1, 4, and 8 revealed the most effective strategies to adopt cloud computing. Within this theme, there was one main strategy mentioned by all participants, found in company documents, and confirmed by previous research. All participants indicated that the most efficient strategy to adopt cloud computing was the hybrid cloud strategy.

The hybrid cloud approach combines the private, community, and public cloud approaches into a single model (Katzan, 2010). Hybrid clouds enable IT leaders to control their mission-critical data and applications while leveraging the scalability and flexibility of internal and external cloud computing resources (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016). Hybrid cloud approach also enables IT leaders to leverage their existing IT expertise and experience to make better future IT investment decisions.

P2 stated, while referring to the hybrid cloud strategy as the most effective strategy to adopt cloud computing, "Hybrid model has worked for us, so we're going to kind of stick with it." P7 stated, while commenting on their cloud adoption strategy, "we went with a hybrid model." P2 stated, while commenting on their time-to-market, "our developers develop applications faster in the cloud." P3 stated, while commenting on their time-to-market, "we develop fast in our hybrid cloud." P8 stated, while commenting on their time-to-market, "our hybrid cloud helped us reduce our time-to-value." P10 stated, while commenting on their time-to-market, "our hybrid cloud strategy allows us to develop fast off-prem and on-prem." ABC Company's cloud implementation guides indicated the implementation of hybrid cloud strategies. Meeting minutes of December 2013, January 2014, and March 2014 also confirmed the effectiveness of hybrid cloud strategy as the most effective strategy for cloud adoption.

All participants mentioned that hybrid cloud strategy had enabled their company to leverage existing on-premise IT resources as well as off-premise resources to meet the demands of their new application development initiatives. Cloud computing's shared service models, including IaaS, SaaS, and PaaS, apply to many cloud computing models, including public, private, hybrid, and community cloud offerings (Chao, 2014; Young Bae et al., 2013). Table 3 reveals the core theme that emerged from the data analysis regarding the most effective strategies to adopt cloud computing.

Table 3

Frequencies of Theme for Most Effective Strategies to Adopt Cloud Computing

Theme	n
Hybrid Cloud	80

*Note.* n = frequency or number of coding references

The number of coding references represents the number of times the participants mentioned or referred to the hybrid cloud. The hybrid cloud model leverages the interoperability as the minimum common factor between private, public, and community approaches (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016; Katzan, 2010). As Table 3 indicates, the frequency of occurrences of core theme revealed hybrid cloud strategies as the most effective strategies for adopting cloud computing. Previous research supports these findings (Chandrashekhar et al., 2015; Goutas et al., 2016; Katzan, 2010).

# Theme 3: Leadership Essentials to Adopting Cloud Computing

Leadership essentials to adopting cloud computing were the third core theme.

Interview question 5 addressed other strategies and leadership characteristics beneficial for adopting cloud computing. Within this theme, there was one main strategy mentioned by P1 through P15, in company documents, and confirmed by previous research.

All participants indicated that by being a consumer of their cloud services, they were able to evaluate themselves and take the leadership stance by being their first customers. All the participants mentioned that they regularly evaluate themselves to improve their service offerings along with evaluating external cloud service providers. Participants P2, P4, P5, P7, and P8 mentioned that they evaluate external cloud service

providers by reviewing their market reputation, their financial stability, and security offerings. A review of ABC Company's vendor evaluation policies validated P2, P4, P5, P7, and P8 remarks by uncovering that the cloud vendors are evaluated based on their reputation in the market, their financial stability and security capabilities of their solutions.

P2 indicated, while referring to their leadership characteristics they used that were beneficial in their adoption of cloud computing, "you have to treat yourself as a cloud customer of your own." P2 further added that by treating their internal users as their customers, they were able to conduct self-evaluations to improve their service offerings. P4 stated, while commenting on their cloud vendor evaluation criteria, "we evaluate the vendors by reviewing their reputation in news media and keeping an eye on how they are doing in the stock market."

Meeting notes of July 2015 validated P2 and P4 by focusing on the reputation, security, and finances of cloud vendors. Table 4 shows the core theme that emerged from data analysis regarding leadership essentials to adopt cloud computing. Cloud vendor evaluation, including self-evaluation, was the strategy that emerged from the data analysis.

Table 4

Frequencies of Theme for Leadership Essentials to Adopting Cloud Computing

Theme	n
Cloud vendor evaluation	52

*Note.* n = frequency or number of coding references

As Table 4 indicates, the frequency of occurrence of core theme demonstrated the cloud vendor evaluation as the leadership essentials to adopt cloud computing. The number of coding references represents the number of times the participants mentioned or referred to cloud vendor evaluation. Through participant responses and company's vendor evaluation policy, the findings of the study revealed the leadership practices needed for successful cloud computing adoption efforts. These findings align with previous research (Carcary et al., 2014; Lin & Chang, 2013; Song et al., 2013).

# Theme 4: Barriers, Critical Factors, and Ineffective Strategies Affecting the Adoption of Cloud Computing

Barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies affecting the adoption of cloud computing was the fourth main theme. Barriers included lack of interoperability of legacy application in the public cloud offering. Critical factors included the data mobility and data availability along with performance and scalability in the cloud adoption strategies.

Ineffective strategies included the lack of having effective exit strategies while planning a cloud adoption strategy. Interview questions 3, 6, and 7 revealed that barriers prohibited cloud adoption strategies from being successful. As the findings indicated, some strategies are most effective in the adoption of cloud computing, and then there are ineffective strategies, barriers, concerns, and other factors that inhibit effective implementation of strategies.

The findings of this study indicated that IT leaders should understand the factors that prevent cloud computing adoption strategies from being effective. P10 stated, while referring to the critical factors that affected their adoption of cloud computing, "Our main concern with all of our data is security and ease of access." P3 stated, while referring to their corporate email deployment in the cloud, "it is highly available." ABC Company's cloud implementation guide and meeting minutes of December 2014 revealed that ABC Company's IT leaders would not implement any cloud offerings that lacked data mobility and availability.

The lack of data mobility and availability is a critical factor in a company's IT leaders' ability to adopt cloud computing. Therefore, IT leaders should ensure data mobility and availability before executing on a cloud adoption strategy. The availability and reliability of cloud computing resources also affect the performance of a cloud computing platform (Katzan, 2010). Availability of resources signifies the user's desired level of access to cloud computing resources and reliability deals with the accuracy of information or data requested by the end user (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

Also, all participants, P1 through P15, mentioned that a lack of an exit strategy also gravely influences the effectiveness of a cloud adoption strategy. P4 stated, while referring to the lack of exit strategy as ineffective strategies, "Let's say, you weren't getting the performance that you needed for the applications in the cloud, we needed to make sure that our costumes have an exit point." P8 also indicated, while discussing the ineffective strategies, "I need to be able to exit the cloud if the need arises." Meeting

minutes of May 2014 and October 2014 validated P4 and P8 that exit strategy is vital for a successful cloud implementation.

Therefore, IT leaders should incorporate an exit strategy as part of the cloud adoption strategy. According to Schaffer (2014), many IT leaders fail to consider an exit strategy when adopting a new cloud computing solution, because few want to consider the demise of the great solution under implementation with great determination and hope. The exit strategy is critical to plan for unexpected events, such as providing secure and economical ways of recovering and relocating your data from a cloud provider if the need arises (Aleem & Christopher, 2013; Katzan, 2010; Schaffer, 2014).

All participants P1 through P15 indicated that lack of interoperability in the cloud computing environment is another barrier that prevents successful implementation of cloud computing adoption strategies. P4 stated, while referring to the lack of interoperability of legacy applications in the cloud as a barrier to cloud computing adoption, "interoperability within the cloud amongst all the different despaired hardware and software was a barrier." P9 also stated, while referring to the barriers that prohibited their cloud strategies from being successful, "The interoperability with legacy applications and making sure that the old applications as well as the new ones, that are being developed, worked."

A review of ABC Company's cloud computing implementation guides and meeting minutes of January 2014 validated P4 and P9 remarks by uncovering that lack of interoperability excluded numerous legacy application from cloud implementation. IT

leaders, who embrace cloud computing, face challenges, including, security, interoperability, and restrictions on the adaptation of enterprise resource (Abouelhoda et al., 2012; Katzan, 2010). The propagation of cloud computing presents issues with interoperability, transportability, and relocation of data and resources (Benedict, 2013; Sultan, 2014).

Also, all participants, P1 through P15, mentioned that performance considerations and lack of scalability of a cloud solution could hinder the successful execution of a cloud adoption strategy as well. P2 stated, which referring to performance in the cloud, "we were initially hesitant to go to the cloud because we are concerned about some performance in the cloud." P5 indicated, while commenting on the critical factors affecting the adoption of cloud computing, "the concerns about the availability, scalability, and security and stuff like that are very important."

A review of ABC Company's vendor evaluation guide and meeting minutes from October 2015 revealed that application performance and scalability were important factors for evaluating any cloud vendor offerings. Without scalability of performance, cloud computing platforms cannot meet the needs of current workloads and applications (Benedict, 2013). Performance scalability enables IT leaders to extend the usability of their hardware, software, and storage components (Mauch et al., 2012; Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

Table 5 shows the core themes that emerged from the data analysis regarding the barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies. The cloud computing adoption

strategies that emerged from the data analysis were (a) data mobility and availability, (b) exit strategy, (c) interoperability, and (d) performance and scalability.

Table 5

Frequencies of Theme for Barriers, Critical Factors, and Ineffective Strategies Affecting the Adoption of Cloud Computing

Theme	Elements	n
Barriers	Interoperability	35
Critical Factors	Data Mobility and Availability	67
	Performance and Scalability	25
Ineffective Strategies	Exit Strategy	35

*Note.* n = frequency or number of coding references

As Table 5 indicates, the frequency of occurrence of core themes revealed barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies as affecting the cloud adoption strategies along with all associated elements. The number of coding references represents the number of times the participants mentioned or referred to the elements of the barriers, critical factors, and ineffective strategies affecting the adoption of cloud computing. Therefore, through participants' responses and company documents, the findings of the study revealed the barriers to the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing. Previous research supported these findings (Mauch et al., 2012; Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014).

The findings of this study extend knowledge of the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing when compared with the new peer-reviewed studies that have been published since writing the proposal. According to Kuang-Hua, Fu-Hsiang, and Wei-Jhou (2016), cloud computing has many benefits such as lower cost, instant access

to hardware resources, and higher scalability. Liu, Yang, Qu, and Liu (2016) suggested that besides the cost benefits, the value creation aspect of cloud computing should also be emphasized in research and practice. Ullrich, Cropper, Frühwirt, and Weippl (2016) suggested that in light of these changing paradigms with cloud computing, it is of utter importance to reconsider security.

The findings of the study were consistent with the purpose and significance of the study related to the Christensen's (1997) disruptive innovation theory. The findings from this study were also aligned to disruptive innovation theory as it pertains to the usefulness of technological innovations in the evaluation process of adoption of cloud computing in an organization (Christensen, 2011; Crockett et al., 2013). All the main themes that emerged, as shown in Tables 2, 3, 4, and 5, played a critical role in helping to understand the research phenomenon in addition to addressing the central research question. This study has contributed to the understanding of the strategies IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing.

The findings of this study were also consistent with the existing literature on effective business practices, including security strategies (Sobragi et al., 2014; Young Bae et al., 2013), competitive strategy (Dadameah & Costello, 2011; Liu et al., 2015), exit strategy (Schaffer, 2014), and business innovation strategy (Helland, 2013; Hu et al., 2013). According to Carcary et al. (2014), IT leaders should completely understand the importance of adoption of cloud computing. Sobragi et al. (2014) also suggested that cloud computing's adoption will increase as some of the user adoption concerns,

including security, performance, and interoperability, are addressed. Therefore, the understanding of the strategies to adopt cloud computing is as important for the end users as it is for the IT leaders. The findings of this study indicate that when there are no strategies in place to adopt cloud computing, IT leaders may have a greater challenge in adopting cloud computing and maintaining profitability and sustainability.

# **Application to Professional Practice**

This research is meaningful to cloud computing adoption in many ways. The main objective of the study was to explore participants' views about the strategies IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing. The slow adoption of cloud computing has been an increasing concern for IT leaders (Sobragi et al., 2014). The findings from this study are aligned to disruptive innovation theory as it pertains to the usefulness of technological innovations in the evaluation process of adoption of innovative services in an organization (Christensen, 2011; Crockett et al., 2013; McMurtry, 2012). Strategies to adopt cloud computing benefit the professional practices by (a) adding to business agility, (b) creating new business models, (c) reducing operational issues, (d) improving utilization of resources, and (e) reducing capital expense requirements to support application and IT infrastructure (Alshamaila et al., 2013; Park & Kim, 2014; Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013).

Services offered by cloud computing are ideal for businesses with growing or fluctuating bandwidth demands (Alshamaila et al., 2013). If the company needs to grow, leaders should find it easy to scale-up the cloud computing infrastructure capacity,

leveraging the standby remote servers in the cloud computing environment (Alshamaila et al., 2013). Similarly, if the IT leaders need to scale down again, they can, by leveraging cloud computing service (Park & Kim, 2014).

IT leaders may enhance business value when making major choices about IT infrastructure by leveraging cloud computing adoption strategies (Park & Kim, 2014). Almost all participants of this research study mentioned that using cloud computing can reduce the dependence on the traditional IT staff. The data indicated that the IT leaders might start using the cloud services at a smaller scale with non-mission critical workloads to evaluate the cloud services offerings by different cloud services providers.

The increased nimbleness, offered by cloud computing, helps the business with quick time-to-market and, as a result, appeal to new consumers promptly (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014; Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013). The reduced time-to-market not only attracts new customers who otherwise would have gone to competitors, but it also averts those competitors from taking away market share (Katzan, 2010). Therefore, adoption of cloud computing improves the company's competitive strength in the marketplace (Liu et al., 2015). Participants P2, P3, P8, and P10 explicitly stated that the time to market for their application development cycles significantly improved with cloud computing services.

An additional element focuses on the fact that IT organizational spendings are shifting from CapEx (Capital Expenditures) to OpEx (Operational Expenditures) models (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). IT leaders do not have to buy IT assets any longer, but instead,

rent or lease them from cloud computing service providers and consume them in a utility model as long as the customers need them (Andersen et al., 2013; Nanath & Pillai, 2013). Once customers do not require the IT service anymore, IT leaders just discontinue the usage of service with the cloud service provider to optimize the costs (Nanath & Pillai, 2013). All participants in this study mentioned that by leveraging the strategies to adopt cloud computing, they lowered the total costs transition from a fixed cost structure to a variable one while making the valuable IT resources available for strategic initiatives and innovation.

Time to value with cloud computing solutions is considerably lower than with onpremise applications (Bala Subrahmanya, 2013; Henard & McFadyen, 2012). Cloud
computing solutions may reduce the time to value from 2 to 3 years to 2 to 3 quarters
(Katzan, 2010). Cloud computing solutions reduce implementation time as well as the IT
resources required to roll-out the solution (Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013). All
participants in this study mentioned that the time to value with cloud computing solutions
was significantly lower than the traditional on-premise application.

In addition, with an appropriately defined exit strategy, the cloud solutions provide an *easy out* if the customer is dissatisfied with the cloud computing services offering, therefore, transferring the risk from the consumer of cloud services to the cloud computing service provider (Dahl, 2011; Henard & McFadyen, 2012; Schaffer, 2014). Last, but not least, mobility becomes more and more critical since the small to mid-size companies are scattered around the world, access from anywhere is crucial for the

success of any small to the medium-sized company (Benedict, 2013; Sultan, 2014). All participants of this study mentioned that data mobility was one of the main elements in their cloud adoption strategies to improve their business practices. As IT leaders understand these strategies, the results of this study may assist IT leaders in developing effective strategies to adopt cloud computing for their organization.

# **Implications for Social Change**

The implication for positive social change includes the potential to upsurge the productivity of businesses and sustain an ecological atmosphere (Carcary et al., 2014; Song et al., 2013). P2 stated, while discussing the positive ecological impact of cloud computing, "They also provide the air conditioning and electricity." P6 and P14 also referred to the reduction of power and cooling requirements in the datacenters due to the adoption of cloud computing. ABC Company's cloud computing implementation guides and meeting minutes from January 2014 also revealed a possible reduction of greenhouse gasses and reduction of power and cooling usage with cloud computing.

Growth in business productivity will make businesses viable and enable business leaders to make positive offerings to society by enhancing fortune of stockholders, creating employment opportunities, and contributing to the government's tax proceeds (Moyano et al., 2013). The collective influence of this study may also stimulate ecologically friendly IT practices as a positive contribution to social change (Moyano et al., 2013). P2 indicated, while referring to the benefits of cloud adoption strategies, "Cloud computing has a direct and indirect positive impact on our environment."

The adoption of cloud computing may lessen the usage of electricity due to a decrease in hardware in the datacenters (Alshamaila et al., 2013). The result might reduce the release of greenhouse gasses and help in ecological sustainability (Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013). Adoption of cloud computing reduces hardware requirements in developing countries and supports the developing economies (Dadameah & Costello, 2011; Trigueros-Preciado et al., 2013). The adoption of cloud computing may also influence how we communicate, how and where we can access information, and how the news is reported (Dadameah & Costello, 2011).

Adoption of cloud computing based communication has also opened up communication between friends and family who may live thousands of miles away but want to keep in contact frequently (Carcary et al., 2014). Without the exorbitant costs involved in the creation and management of IT infrastructures, critical services and IT leaders and business owners can now get speedy access to the IT support, applications, and data storage they need (Song et al., 2013). The prompt availability of IT resources provided by cloud computing services is enabling IT leaders to develop, progress, and offer superior services to their customers (Moyano et al., 2013). The superior services in turn benefit and help build a strong economy.

The adoption of cloud computing makes it simpler to share information swiftly and securely (Katzan, 2010). This capability benefits public services such as education, healthcare, and law enforcement (Carcary et al., 2014; Song et al., 2013). Researcher and

IT leaders could utilize the findings of this study to develop a greater understanding of effective strategies for the adoption of cloud computing in all sectors.

# **Recommendations for Action**

IT leaders may consider assessing their strategies against those listed in the first and second main theme, which are the essential elements and effective strategies to adopt cloud computing. IT leaders need to start pursuing effective strategies to adopt cloud computing to sustain productivity, growth, and competitive advantage (Mohlameane & Ruxwana, 2014). If strategies do not exist within the organization, IT leaders should create most effective strategies to adopt cloud computing for their organization. If the IT leaders choose to execute the cloud computing adoption strategies, they should consider assessing their strategies against generally known effective cloud adoption strategies. IT leaders should also evaluate the financial plans and budgets to allocated funding to support cloud computing adoption strategies. IT leaders must align their strategies with the corporate business objectives.

Results from this study are valuable to researchers, company owners, IT leaders, and IT services consumers. The application of effective cloud adoption strategies may enable IT leaders to use tangible procedures to strategize effectively to adopt cloud computing and sustain productivity for their organization. Furthermore, all company stakeholders involved in the consumption and IT services may be interested in the findings of this study.

Understanding the result of this study may be particularly beneficial to current IT leaders, by exposing the strategies that IT leaders may have in place to adopt cloud computing for their organization. I will distribute the results of the study through conferences, scholarly journals, and business journals. Additionally, I may socialize the results of this study through training and seminars regarding the effective strategies that IT leaders may use to adopt cloud computing.

#### **Recommendations for Further Research**

The results from this study merit further exploration of strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing for their organization to sustain productivity, growth, and competitive advantage (Nanavati et al., 2014). Following are my recommendations for further research:

- The findings of this study warrant exploration of cloud computing adoption strategies needed from the view of consumers of IT services, and not just those in IT leadership positions.
- 2. Similarly, since this study was focused on the Long Island, NY area, I recommend exploring the necessity for and impact of the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing within a different geographic location.
- 3. I additionally suggest the exploration of strategies to adopt cloud computing with a larger sample size or larger organization. I also propose conducting a study to compare the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing in for-profit versus non-profit organizations. A comparison between for-profit and non-profit

- business types may expose cloud adoption strategies most appropriate for the budgets allocation and operations for each business classification.
- 4. The findings of this study merit additional exploration to study critical strategies for all businesses to explore the seminal factors for measuring the effectiveness of different cloud computing adoption strategies.
- 5. In addition, assessing the effect of cloud computing adoption strategies on an organization's productivity and viability may be explored.

Future research may address the availability of the targeted group limitation of this study by leveraging a video conferencing service such as Skype. By leveraging a video conferencing service, the researcher can observe the visual aspects of data collection, such as facial expressions of the participant during an interview. Further research may also address the limitation of this study related to the inclusion of only IT leaders. In addition, future research may address the population size limitation of this study by expanding the geographical boundaries of the population sample. The results may also assist IT leaders with the formulation strategies to adopt cloud computing.

# Reflections

This study provided me with an opportunity to work closely with IT leaders who are working with cloud adoption strategies and to gain insights into their business and operations. I reviewed various organizational documents such as company policies, technical reports, meeting minutes, and implementation documents for managing applications hosted in a cloud computing infrastructure. This study also helped me with

learning about cloud computing services management. This process was rigorous and time-consuming, but ultimately rewarding.

I work for a global data storage management organization. Almost all products that the leaders in my company build, develop, and sell interface with one or more aspects of cloud computing. IT leaders in my organization also leverage cloud computing services to host our internal applications. Due to the use of cloud computing services in my organization, I had the experience of working with cloud computing infrastructure, mainly as a consumer of cloud computing services. I did not design or implement cloud infrastructure for my organization. Also, I did not outline the processes related to strategies that IT leaders in my organization use to adopt cloud computing.

The discovery of strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing was a good learning experience for me. I remained very objective and reported information only by data collected. I made a conscious effort to ensure my personal experience and preconceived ideas were not reflected in the study. My background in IT and cloud computing made it easier to understand the terminology and context in which participants spoke. My background also helped me analyze the technical documents collected during this research.

Particular reflections on the findings made me recognize that moving to the cloud computing infrastructure may cause additional attenuations in staff in the organization.

Therefore, IT leaders have to realize that they need to invest in marketable job training.

This vocational training may provide employees job skills which may benefit in other roles that may or may not be within the employees' current organization.

Additionally, I learned that costs associated with using cloud computing might not be obvious from hearing some participants' narrative about continuous operation of certain workloads being too costly in the cloud. IT leaders may find it reasonable to add other systems to the cloud. However, IT leaders have to outline precisely what they want to accomplish using cloud computing and how the costs could inhibit certain initiatives.

The interview participants were passionate during interviews. All participants gave me the opportunity of calling them in future for further inquiries and explanation. They were looking forward to seeing the results of the study. This research work was different from my job at the place of my employment. In my workplace, I have never collected and analyzed qualitative data for this volume I have a good understanding of the research process now. I may use these skills at my place of employment in the future projects.

### Conclusion

I used this qualitative single-case study to explore the attitudes and opinions of participants about the strategies that IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing for their organization. Fifteen participants (IT leaders) who have experience with designing and deploying cloud computing solutions at their organization located in Long Island, New York participated in interviews and a review of company documents augmented the interview data. Data analysis consisted of using NVivo 11, a qualitative analysis

software tool. I conducted member checking to confirm the responses of the interview recordings. Member checking reduces the risk of misunderstanding (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). I achieved data saturation when there were no new themes emerging.

After collecting and analyzing data, four main themes emerged from the data, including (a) the essential elements for strategies to adopt cloud computing, (b) most effective strategies, (c) leadership essentials, and (d) barriers, critical factors and ineffective strategies affecting adoption of cloud computing. My findings of the study indicated that IT leaders need strategies such as hybrid cloud, exit strategy, and cloud vendor evaluation. The results also showed that the critical elements for the effective strategies included (a) cost, (b) security, (c) data mobility and availability, (d) performance and scalability, and (e) interoperability with existing application and infrastructure. The findings also indicated that IT leaders should understand the effective strategies and address any barriers preventing the success of cloud adoption strategies.

#### References

- Abouelhoda, M., Issa, S. A., & Ghanem, M. (2012). Tavaxy: Integrating taverna and galaxy workflows with cloud computing support. *BMC Bioinformatics*, *13*, 1-19. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-13-77
- Alali, F. A., & Yeh, C. L. (2012). Cloud Computing: Overview and risk analysis. *Journal of Information Systems*, 26(2), 13-33. doi:10.2308/isys-50229
- Aleem, A., & Christopher, R. S. (2013). Let me in the cloud: Analysis of the benefit and risk assessment of cloud platform. *Journal of Financial Crime*, 20, 6-24. doi:10.1108/13590791311287337
- Ali, A. M., & Yusof, H. (2011). Quality in qualitative studies: The case of validity, reliability, and generalizability. *Issue in Social & Environmental Accounting*, 5(1), 25-64. Retrieved from http://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/ISEA/index
- Alshamaila, Y., Papagiannidis, S., & Li, F. (2013). Cloud computing adoption by SMEs in the north east of England. *Journal of Enterprise Information Management*, *26*, 250-275. doi:10.1108/17410391311325225
- Andersen, S., Gupta, M., & Gupta, A. (2013). A managerial decision-making web app:

  Goldratt's evaporating cloud. *International Journal of Production Research*, *51*, 2505-2517. doi:10.1080/00207543.2012.743687
- Andrikopoulos, V., Binz, T., Leymann, F., & Strauch, S. (2013). How to adapt applications for the cloud environment. *Computing. Archives for Informatics and Numerical Computation*, *95*, 493-535. doi:10.1007/s00607-012-0248-2

- Arghode, V. (2012). Qualitative and quantitative research: Paradigmatic differences.

  \*Global Education Journal\*, 155-163. Retrieved from http://www.

  franklinpublishing.net/globaleducation.html
- Arora, A., & Nandkumar, A. (2012). Insecure advantage? Markets for technology and the value of resources for entrepreneurial ventures. *Strategic Management Journal*, 33, 231-251. doi:10.1002/smj.953
- Bala Subrahmanya, M. H. (2013). External support, innovation, and economic performance: What firm level factors matter for high-tech SMEs? How? *International Journal of Innovation Management, 17*(5), 1-26. doi:10.1142/S1363919613500242
- Bao Rong, C., Hsiu-Fen, T., & Chi-Ming, C. (2013). Empirical analysis of server consolidation and desktop virtualization in cloud computing. *Mathematical Problems in Engineering*, 1-11. doi:10.1155/2013/947234
- Barney, J. B. (1991). Firm resources and sustained competitive advantage. *Journal of Management*, 17, 99-120. doi:10.1177/014920639101700108
- Barratt, M., Choi, T. Y., & Li, M. (2011). Qualitative case studies in operations management: Trends, research outcomes, and future research implications.

  \*\*Journal of Operations Management, 29, 329-342. doi:10.1016/j.jom.2010.06.002
- Barrett, E., Howley, E., & Duggan, J. (2013). Applying reinforcement learning towards automating resource allocation and application scalability in the cloud.

- Concurrency & Computation: Practice & Experience, 25, 1656-1674. doi:10.1002/cpe.2864
- Bekhet, A. K., & Zauszniewski, J. A. (2012). Methodological triangulation: An approach to understanding data. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(2), 40-43. doi:10.7748/nr2012.11. 20.2.40.c9442
- Benedict, S. (2013). Performance issues and performance analysis tools for HPC cloud applications: A survey. *Computing. Archives for Informatics and Numerical Computation*, 95, 89-108. doi:10.1007/s00607-012-0213-0
- Bernard, H. R. (2013). *Social research method: Qualitative and quantitative approaches* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Budrienė, D., & Zalieckaitė, L. (2012). Cloud computing application in small and medsized enterprises. *Issues of Business & Law, 4*, 199-130. doi:10.520/ibl.2012.11
- Bugnion, E., Devine, S., Rosenblum, M., Sugerman, J., & Wang, E. Y. (2012). Bringing virtualization to the x86 architecture with the original VMware workstation. *ACM Transactions on Computer Systems*, 50(4), 1-51. doi:10.1145/2382553.2382554
- Business models for strategy and innovation. (2012). *Communications of the ACM*, 55(7), 22-24. doi:10.1145/2209249.2209259
- Cambra-Fierro, J., & Wilson, A. (2011). Qualitative data analysis software: Will it ever become mainstream? *International Journal of Market Research*, *53*(1), 17-24.

  Retrieved from http://www.ijmr.com/

- Carcary, M., Doherty, E., & Conway, G. (2014). The adoption of cloud computing by Irish SMEs: An exploratory study. *Electronic Journal of Information Systems*Evaluation, 17(1), 3-14. Retrieved from http://www.ejise.com/main.html
- Cavage, M. (2013). There is no getting around it: You are building a distributed system.

  Communications of the ACM, 56(6), 63-70. doi:10.1145/2461256.2461274
- Caytiles, D. R., & Lee, S. (2012). Security considerations for public mobile cloud computing. *International Journal of Advanced Science and Technology, 44*, 81-88. Retrieved from http://www.sersc.org/journals/IJAST/
- Chandrashekhar, A. M., Gupta, R. K., & Shivaraj, H. P. (2015). Role of information security awareness in success of an organization. *International Journal of Research*, *2*(6), 15-22. Retrieved from http://internationaljournalofresearch.org/
- Chang, V., Walters, R. J., & Wills, G. (2013). The development that leads to the Cloud Computing Business Framework. *International Journal of Information*Management, 33, 524-538. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2013.01.005
- Changsoo, L., Daewon, J., & Keunwang, L. (2013). Survey on security threats and security technology analysis for secured cloud services. *International Journal of Security & its Applications*, 7(6), 21-29. doi:10.14257/ijsia.2013.7.6.03
- Chao, L. (2014). Design of cloud services for cloud based IT education. *Journal of Information Technology and Application in Education*, *3*, 106-112. doi:10.14355/jitae.2014.0303.03

- Chauhan, M., Malhotra, R., Pathak, M., & Singh, U. P. (2012). Different aspects of cloud security. *International Journal of Engineering Research and Applications 2*, 864-869. Retrieved from http://www.ijera.com
- Chikweche, T., & Fletcher, R. (2012). Undertaking research at the bottom of the pyramid using qualitative methods. *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*, 15, 242-267. doi:10.1108/13522751211231978
- Choudhary, V., & Vithayathil, J. (2013). The impact of cloud computing: Should the IT department be organized as a cost center or a profit center? *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 30(2), 67-100. doi:10.2753/MIS0742-1222300203
- Christensen, C. (1997). *The Innovator's Dilemma*. New York, NY: Harper Business Essentials.
- Christensen, C. M. (2011). *The innovator's dilemma: The revolutionary book that will change the way you do Business*. New York, NY: Harper Business Essentials.
- Clarke, R. (2012). How reliable is cloudsourcing? A review of articles in the technical media 2005-11. *Computer Law & Security Review*, 28, 90-95. doi:10.1016/j.clsr.2011.11.010
- Cohen, J. E. (2013). What privacy is for? *Harvard Law Review*, *126*, 1904-1933.

  Retrieved from http://www.cdn.harvardlawreview.org
- Crockett, D. R., McGee, J. E., & Payne, G. T. (2013). Employing new business divisions to exploit disruptive innovations: the interplay between characteristics of the

- corporation and those of the venture management team. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, *30*, 856-879. doi:10.1111/jpim.12034
- Cua, F. C. (2012). Applying "business case" construct using the "diffusion of innovations" theory framework: Empirical case study in the higher education. In *Information systems theory* (pp. 303-333). New York, NY: Springer. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-6108-2
- Dadameah, S. M., & Costello, P. (2011). A study on higher education institutions' influence towards competitive strategy development in an ICT cluster. *Journal of Organizational Transformation & Social Change*, 8, 123-142. doi:10.1386/jots.8.2.123\_1
- Dahl, D. W. (2011). Clarity in defining product design: Inspiring research opportunities for the design process. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 28, 425-427. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2011.00816.x
- Demirkan, H., & Dolk, D. (2013). Analytical, computational, and conceptual modeling in service science and systems. *Information Systems & e-Business Management, 11*, 1-11. doi:10.1007/s10257-012-0189-5
- Dan, Y., & Chang Chieh, H. (2010). A reflective review of disruptive innovation theory.

  \*International Journal of Management Reviews, 12, 435-452. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2370.2009.00272.x
- Desai, D. (2013). Beyond location: Data security in the 21st century. *Communications of the ACM*, 56(1), 34-36. doi:10.1145/2398356.2398368

- DaSilva, C. M., Trkman, P., Desouza, K., & Lindič, J. (2013). Disruptive technologies: A business model perspective on cloud computing. *Technology Analysis & Strategic Management*, 25, 1161-1173. doi:10.1080/09537325.2013.843661
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *41*, 1319-1320. doi:10.1007/s105080120016-6
- Eisenhardt, K. M., & Martin, J. A. (2000). Dynamic capabilities: What are they? Strategic Management Journal, 21, 1105-1121. doi:10.1002/1097-0266
- Fernando, N., Loke, S. W., & Rahayu, W. (2013). Mobile cloud computing: A survey.

  Future Generation Computer Systems, 29, 84-106. doi:10.1016/j.future.

  2012.05.023
- Flores, W. R., Antonsen, E., & Ekstedt, M. (2014). Information security knowledge sharing in organizations: Investigating the effect of behavioral information security governance and national culture. *Computers & Security, 43*, 90-110. doi:10.1016/j.cose.2014.03.004
- Franzosi, R., Doyle, S., McClelland, L., Putnam Rankin, C., & Vicari, S. (2013).

  Quantitative narrative analysis software options compared: PC-ACE and
  CAQDAS (ATLAS.ti, MAXqda, and NVivo). *Quality & Quantity, 47*, 32193247. doi:10.1007/s11135-012-9714-3

- Frey, S., Hasselbring, W., & Schnoor, B. (2013). Automatic conformance checking for migrating software systems to cloud infrastructures and platforms. *Journal of Software: Evolution & Process*, 25, 1089-1115. doi:10.1002/smr.582
- García, A., Espert, I., & García, V. (2014). SLA-driven dynamic cloud resource management. *Future Generation Computer Systems*, *31*, 1-11. doi:10.1016/j.future.2013.10.005
- Garg, S. K., Versteeg, S., & Buyya, R. (2013). A framework for ranking of cloud computing services. *Future Generation Computer Systems*, *29*, 1012-1023. doi:10.1016/j.future.2012.06.006
- Garrison, G., Kim, S., & Wakefield, R. L. (2012). Success factors for deploying cloud computing. *Communications of the ACM*, 55(9), 62-68. doi:10.1145/2330667. 2330685
- Gibson, J., & Kasravi, K. (2012). Predicting the future of IT services with TRIZ. *Journal* of *Integrated Design & Process Science*, *16*, 5-14. Retrieved from http://www.dl.acm.org
- Giessmann, A., & Stanoevska-Slabeva, K. (2012). Business models of platform as a service (PaaS) providers: Current state and future directions. *Journal of Information Technology Theory and Application*, *13*(4), 31-54. Retrieved from http://www.aisel.aisnet.org

- Gioia, D. A., Corley, K. G., & Hamilton, A. L. (2013). Seeking qualitative rigor in inductive research: Notes on the Gioia methodology. *Organizational Research Methods*, 16, 15-31. doi:10.1177/1094428112452151
- Gold, J. (2012). Protection in the cloud: Risk management and insurance for cloud computing. *Journal of Internet Law*, *15*(12), 1-28. Retrieved from http://www.aspenpublishers.com
- Goutas, L., Sutanto, J., & Aldarbesti, H. (2016). The building blocks of a cloud strategy: Evidence from three SaaS Providers. *Communications of the ACM*, *59*(1), 90-97. doi:10.1145/2756545
- Haimes, Y. Y., & Chittister, C. C. (2012). Risk to cyber infrastructure systems served by cloud computing technology as systems of systems. *Systems Engineering*, *15*, 213-224. doi:10.1002/sys.20204
- Hayes, B., Bonner, A., & Douglas, C. (2013). An introduction to mixed methods research for nephrology nurses. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, *9*, 8-14. Retrieved from http://www.renalsociety.org
- Heale, R., & Forbes, D. (2013). Understanding triangulation in research. *Evid Based Nurs*, 16, 98. doi:10.1136/eb-2013-101494
- Helland, P. (2013). Condos and clouds. *Communications of the ACM*, *56*(1), 50-59. doi:10.1145/2398356.2398374

- Henard, D. H., & McFadyen, M. (2012). Resource dedication and new product performance: A resource-based view. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 29, 193-204. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2011.00889.x
- Heng, Z., Fu, Y., Liu, G., Zhou, R., Wang, Y., Yuan, R., & Dong, X. (2014). A study of the distribution and variability of cloud water using ISCCP, SSM/I cloud product, and reanalysis datasets. *Journal of Climate*, 27, 3114-3128. doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-13-00031.1
- Hu, J., Deng, J., & Wu, J. (2013). A green private cloud architecture with global collaboration. *Telecommunication Systems*, 52, 1269-1279. doi:10.1007/s11235-011-9639-5
- Huang, C. Y., Chen, K. T., Chen, D. Y., Hsu, H. J., & Hsu, C. H. (2014).
   GamingAnywhere: The first open source cloud gaming system. ACM
   Transactions on Multimedia Computing, Communications & Applications, 10(2),
   1-25. doi:10.1145/2537855
- Huang, S., Wu, M., & Chen, L. (2013). Critical success factors in aligning IT and business objectives: A Delphi study. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 24, 1219-1240. doi:10.1080/14783363.2011.637785
- Hyman, P. (2013). Augmented-reality glasses bring cloud security into sharp focus. Communications of the ACM, 56(6), 18-20. doi:10.1145/2461256.2461264

- Iyer, B., & Henderson, J. C. (2012). Business value from clouds: Learning from users.

  \*\*MIS Quarterly Executive\*, 11(1), 51-60. Retrieved from http://www.misqe.

  \*\*samicspa.com\*\*
- Jabbari Sabegh, M., & Motlagh, S. (2012). The role and relevance of IT governance and IT capability in business IT alignment in medium and large companies. *Business & Management Review*, 2(6), 16-23. Retrieved from http://www.businessjournalz.org
- Jeon, H., Min, Y. G., & Seo, K. K. (2014). A framework of performance measurement monitoring of cloud service infrastructure system for service activation.
  International Journal of Software Engineering & its Applications, 8(5), 127-138.
  Retrieved from http://www.sersc.org/journals/IJSEIA/
- Jing, S., Ali, S., She, K., & Zhong, Y. (2013). State-of-the-art research study for green cloud computing. *Journal of Supercomputing*, 65, 445-468. doi:10.1007/s11227-011-0722-1
- Juels, A., & Oprea, A. (2013). New approaches to security and availability for cloud data.

  Communications of the ACM, 56(2), 64-73. doi:10.1145/2408776.2408793
- Karadsheh, L. (2012). Applying security policies and service level agreement to IaaS service model to enhance security and transition. *Computers & Security*, *31*, 315-326. doi:10.1016/j.cose.2012.01.003
- Katzan, H., Jr. (2010). The education value of cloud computing. *Contemporary Issues in Education Research*, *3*(7), 37-42. Retrieved from http://www.royastleyfryer.com

- Kaur, T., & Chana, I. (2015). Energy efficiency techniques in cloud computing: A survey and taxonomy. *ACM Computing Surveys*, 48(2), 22:1-22:46. doi:10.1145/2742488
- Kipkulei, K. (2013). Effects of information technology on reducing perishable waste in supermarkets. *Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B. Sciences and Engineering*, 74/08(E). (UMI No. 3560427)
- Kuang-Hua, H., Fu-Hsiang, C., & Wei-Jhou, W. (2016). Exploring the Key Risk Factors for Application of Cloud Computing in Auditing. *Entropy*, 18(8), 1-24. doi:10.3390/e18080401
- Kumthekar, N., & Aserkar, R. (2012). Study of current software trends of logistics service providers with feasibility of cloud computing as an alternative. *Skyline Business Journal*, 7(1), 41-50. Retrieved from http://www.skylineuniversity.com
- Kun, H., Ming, X., Shaojing, F., & Jian, L. (2014). Securing the cloud storage audit service: Defending against frame and collude attacks of third party auditor. *IET Communications*, 8, 2106-2113. doi:10.1049/iet-com.2013.0898
- Lacity, M. C., & Reynolds, P. (2014). Cloud services practices for small and medium-sized enterprises. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *13*(1), 31-44. Retrieved from http://www.misqe.samicspa.com
- Lal, P., & Bharadwaj, S. S. (2015). Assessing the performance of cloud-based customer relationship management systems. *Skyline Business Journal*, 11(1), 89-100.Retrieved from http://www.skylineuniversity.com

- Lamb, P., Sandberg, J., & Liesch, P. W. (2011). Small firm internationalization unveiled through phenomenography. *Journal of International Business Studies* 42, 672-693. doi:10.1057/jibs.2011.8
- Lango, J. (2014). Toward software- Defined SLAs. *Communications of the ACM*, *57*(1), 54-60. doi:10.1145/2541883.2541894
- Lai, K., & Yu, Y. (2012). A scalable multi-attribute hybrid overlay for range queries on the cloud. *Information Systems Frontiers*, *14*, 895-908. doi:10.1007/s10796-011-9328-7
- Li, C., & Li, L. (2013). Efficient resource allocation for optimizing objectives of cloud users, IaaS provider and SaaS provider in cloud environment. *Journal of Supercomputing*, 65, 866-885. doi:10.1007/s11227-013-0869-z
- Li, J., Zhao, G., Rong, C., & Tang, Y. (2013). Semantic description of scholar-oriented social network cloud. *Journal of Supercomputing*, 65, 410-425. doi:10.1007/s11227-010-0550-8
- Lin, Y., & Chang, P. (2013). Performance indicator evaluation for a cloud computing system from QoS viewpoint. *Quality and Quantity, 47*, 1605-1616. doi:10.1007/s11135-011-9613-z
- Liu, S., Yang, Y., Qu, W. G., & Liu, Y. (2016). The business value of cloud computing: the partnering agility perspective. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 116(6), 1160-1177. doi:10.1108/imds-09-2015-0376

- Liu, Y., Sheng, X., & Marston, S. R. (2015). The impact of client-side security restrictions on the competition of cloud computing services. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, *19*(3), 90-117. doi:10.1080/10864415.2015.1000224
- Madhani, P. (2012). Marketing and supply chain management integration: A resource-based view of competitive advantages. *International Journal of Value Chain Management*, 6, 216-239. doi:10.1504/IJVCM.2012.050863
- Manias, E., & Baude, F. (2012). A component-based middleware for hybrid grid/cloud computing platforms. *Concurrency & Computation: Practice & Experience*, 24, 1461-1477. doi:10.1002/cpe.2822
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*, 11-22. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org/jcis/
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2011). *Designing qualitative research* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Mauch, V., Kunze, M., & Hillenbrand, M. (2012). High performance cloud computing.

  Future Generation Computer Systems, 29, 1408-1416. doi:10.1016/j.future.

  2012.03.011
- Maxwell, J. A. (2013). *Qualitative research design: An interactive approach* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Mazhelis, O., & Tyrväinen, P. (2012). Economic aspects of hybrid cloud infrastructure:

  User organization perspective. *Information Systems Frontiers*, *14*, 845-869.

  doi:10.1007/s10796-011-9326-9
- McMurtry, J. (2012). Behind global system collapse: The life-blind structure of economic rationality. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *108*, 49-60. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1086-4
- Mladenow, A., Kryvinska, N., & Strauss, C. (2012). Towards cloud-centric service environments. *Journal of Service Science Research*, *4*, 213-234. doi:10.1007/s12927-012-0009-y
- Mohlameane, M., & Ruxwana, N. (2014). The awareness of cloud computing: A case study of South African SMEs. *International Journal of Trade, Economics, and Finance*, *5*, 6-11. doi:10.7763IJTEF.2014.V5.332
- Morse, A., & McEvoy, C. D. (2014). Qualitative research in sport management: Case study as a methodological approach. *The Qualitative Report*, *19*(31), 1-13.

  Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr
- Moyano, F., Fernandez-Gago, C., & Lopez, J. (2013). A framework for enabling trust requirements in social cloud applications. *Requirements Engineering*, *18*, 321-341. doi:10.1007/s00766-013-0171-x
- Mulia, W. D., Sehgal, N., Sohoni, S., Acken, J. M., Lucas Stanberry, C., & Fritz, D. J. (2013). Cloud workload characterization. *IETE Technical Review (Medknow Publications & Media Pvt. Ltd.)*, 30, 382-397. doi:10.4103/0256-4602.123121

- Nadjaran Toosi, A., Calheiros, R. N., & Buyya, R. (2014). Interconnected cloud computing environments: Challenges, taxonomy, and survey. *ACM Computing Surveys*, *47*(1), Art. 7. doi:10.1145/2593512
- Nallur, V., & Bahsoon, R. (2013). A decentralized self-adaptation mechanism for service-based applications in the cloud. *IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering*, 39, 591-612. doi:10.1109/TSE.2012.53
- Nanath, K., & Pillai, R. (2013). A model for cost-benefit analysis of cloud computing.

  \*\*Journal of International Technology and Information Management, 22(3), 95-110. Retrieved from http://www.iima.org
- Nanavati, M., Colp, P., Aiello, B., & Warfield, A. (2014). Cloud security: A gathering storm. *Communications of the ACM*, *57*(5), 70-79. doi:10.1145/2593686
- Narayanan, V. (2012). Harnessing the cloud: International law implications of cloud-computing. *Chicago Journal of International Law, 12*, 783-809. Retrieved from http://www.cjil.uchicago.edu/
- Nassim Aryani, N. (2014). IT and agility features at the organization (A case study). *International Journal of Academic Research*, 6, 268-273. doi:10.7813/2075-4124.2014/6-1/A.35
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects in Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subject's research.* Washington, DC:

- National Institutes of Health. Retrieved from http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/belmont.htm
- Neumann, P. G. (2014). Risks and myths of cloud computing and cloud storage. *Communications of the ACM*, *57*(10), 25-27. doi:10.1145/2661049
- Nevala, H., Ollila-Tåg, C., Pitkäkoski, P., Takala, J., & Toivola, J. (2012). A research of critical factors in the cloud service approach. *Management (18544223)*, 7(1), 73-83. Retrieved from http://www.fm-kp.si/zalozba/ISSN/1854-4231.htm
- Office of Research Integrity and Compliance. (2014). *Walden University*. Minneapolis, MN. Retrieved from http://academicguides.waldenu.edu/researchcenter/orec
- Onsongo, G., Erdmann, J., Spears, M. D., Chilton, J., Beckman, K. B., Hauge, A., & Thyagarajan, B. (2014). Implementation of cloud based next generation sequencing data analysis in a clinical laboratory. *BMC Research Notes*, 7(1), 1-14. doi:10.1186/1756-0500-7-314
- Park, E., & Kim, K. J. (2014). An integrated adoption model of mobile cloud services:

  Exploration of key determinants and extension of technology acceptance model.

  Telematics and Informatics, 31, 376-385. doi:10.1016/j.tele.2013.11.008
- Pearce, M., Zeadally, S., & Hunt, R. (2013). Virtualization: Issues, security threats, and solutions. *ACM Computing Surveys*, 45(2), 17-39. doi:10.1145/2431211.2431216
- Pedersen, T., Pedersen, D., & Riis, K. (2013). On-demand multidimensional data integration: Toward a semantic foundation for cloud intelligence. *Journal of Supercomputing*, 65, 217-257. doi:10.1007/s11227-011-0712-3

- Petty, N., Thomson, O., & Stewa, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift? Part 2:

  Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*,

  17, 378-384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Poulymenopoulou, M., Malamateniou, F., & Vassilacopoulos, G. (2012). Emergency healthcare process automation using mobile computing and cloud services. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 36, 3233-3241. doi:10.1007/s10916-011-9814-y
- Priem, R. L., & Swink, M. (2012). A demand-side perspective on supply chain management. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 48, 7-13. doi:10.1111/j.1745-493X.2012.03264.x
- Quinlan, C. (2011). *Business research methods*. Hampshire, UK: South-Western Cengage Learning.
- Rahman, N. H. B., & Choo, K. K. R. (2015). A survey of information security incident handling in the cloud. *Computers & Security*, 49, 45-69. doi:10.1016/j.cose. 2014.11.006
- Roberts, N., & Grover, V. (2012). Leveraging information technology infrastructure to facilitate a firm's customer agility and competitive activity: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 28(4), 231-270. doi:10.2753/mis0742-1222280409
- Rogers, E. M. (1962). Diffusion of innovations. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Russel, S., & Millar, H. (2014). Exploring the relationships among sustainable manufacturing practices, business performance and competitive advantage:

- Perspectives from a developing economy. *Journal of Management and Sustainability*, 4, 37-53. doi:10.5539/jms.v4n3p37
- Sakhapov, R. L., & Absalyamova, S. G. (2014). The usage of telecommunication technologies in the integration of universities and business. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 7(2), 23-25. doi:10.3991/ijac.v7i2.3725
- Sakhuja, D. U., & Shukla, A. (2013). Cloud computing. *International Journal of Engineering & Technology (IJERT)*, 2(3), 1-7. Retrieved from http://www.ijert.org
- Sanghyun, J. (2014). Study on service models of digital textbooks in cloud computing environment for SMART education. *International Journal of U- & E-Service, Science & Technology*, 7(1), 73-82. Retrieved from http://www.sersc.org/journals/IJUNESST/
- Saunders, B., Kitzinger, J., & Kitzinger, C. (2015). Participant anonymity in the internet age: From theory to practice. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 12*, 125-137. doi:10.1080/14780887.2014.978697
- Schaffer, H. (2014). Will you ever need an exit strategy? *IT Professional*, 16(2), 4-6. doi:10.1109/MITP.2014.25
- Schweitzer, E. J. (2012). Reconciliation of the cloud computing model with US federal electronic health record regulations. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics*Association, 19, 161-165. doi:10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000162

- Schultz, C. (2012). Information security trends and issues in the moodle e-learning platform: An ethnographic content analysis. *Journal of Information Systems Education*, *23*, 359-371. Retrieved from http://www.jise.org
- Sindhu, R., & Mushtaque, M. (2014). A new innovation on user's level security for storage data in cloud computing. *International Journal of Grid & Distributed Computing*, 7, 213-219. doi:10.14257/ijgdc.2014.7.3.22
- Sinkovics, R., & Alfoldi, E. (2012). Progressive focusing and trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Management International Review, 52*, 817-845. doi:10.1007/s11575-012-0140-5
- Sobragi, C. G., Gastaud Macada, A. C., & Oliveira, M. (2014). Cloud computing adoption: A multiple case study. *Base*, *11*, 75-91. doi:10.4013/base.2014.
- Song, J., Li, T., Wang, Z., & Zhu, Z. (2013). Study on energy-consumption regularities of cloud computing systems by a novel evaluation model. *Computing. Archives for Informatics and Numerical Computation*, 95, 269-287. doi:10.1007/s00607-012-0218-8
- Srinivasan, S. S. (2013). Is security realistic in cloud computing? *Journal of International Technology & Information Management*, 22(4), 47-66. Retrieved from http://www.iima.org/
- Srivastava, H., & Kumar, S. A. (2015). Control framework for secure cloud computing. *Journal of Information Security*, 6, 12-23. doi:10.4236/jis.2015.61002

- Street, C. T., & Ward, K. W. (2012). Improving validity and reliability in longitudinal case study timelines. *European Journal of Information Systems*, *21*, 160-175. doi:10.1057/ejis.2011.53
- Sultan, N. (2014). Making use of cloud computing for healthcare provision:

  Opportunities and challenges. *International Journal of Information Management*,

  34, 177-184. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2013.12.011
- Sultan, N., & van de Bunt-Kokhuis, S. (2012). Organizational culture and cloud computing: Coping with a disruptive innovation. *Technology Analysis & Strategic Management*, 24, 167-179. doi:10.1080/09537325.2012.647644
- Sunyaev, A., & Schneider, S. (2013). Cloud services certification. *Communications of the ACM*, *56*(2), 33-36. doi:10.1145/2408776.2408789
- Tan, C., & Teh, Y. (2013). Synthetic hardware performance analysis in virtualized cloud environment for healthcare organization. *Journal of Medical Systems*, *37*(4), 1-13. doi:10.1007/s10916-013-9950-7
- Taylor-Ritzler, T., Suarez-Balcazar, Y., Garcia-Iriarte, E., Henry, D. B., & Balcazar, F. E. (2013). Understanding and measuring evaluation capacity: A model and instrument validation study. *American Journal of Evaluation*, 34, 190-206. doi:10.1177/1098214012471421
- Thanakornworakij, T., Nassar, R., Leangsuksun, C., & Paun, M. (2013). A reliability model for cloud computing for high performance computing applications, Euro-

- Par 2012: Parallel processing workshops. *Lecture Notes in Computer Science Volume*, 7640, 474-483. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-36949-0 53
- Tirgari, V. (2012). IT policies and procedures against unstructured data: A phenomenological study of IT professionals. *Academy of Information and Management Sciences Journal*, *15*(2), 87-106. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org
- Trigueros-Preciado, S., Pérez-González, D., & Solana-González, P. (2013). Cloud computing in industrial SMEs: Identification of the barriers to its adoption and effects of its application. *Electronic Markets*, *23*, 105-114. doi:10.1007/s12525-012-0120-4
- Uchechukwu, A., Li, K., & Shen, Y. (2012). Improving cloud computing energy efficiency. 2012 IEEE Asia Pacific Cloud Computing Congress. doi:10.1109/apcloudcc.2012.6486511
- Ullrich, J., Cropper, J., Frühwirt, P., & Weippl, E. (2016). The role and security of firewalls in cyber-physical cloud computing. *EURASIP Journal on Information Security*, 2016(1), 1-20. doi:10.1186/s13635-016-0042-3
- Ussahawanitchakit, P. (2012). Information richness, marketing effectiveness, IT comprtency, and competitive advantage: Evidence from Thai e-commerce businesses. *Journal of International Business Strategy*, *12*(1), 10-18. Retrieved from http://www.iabe.org

- Walker, J. L. (2012). Research column: The use of saturation in qualitative research.

  \*Canadian Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing, 22(2), 37-41. Retrieved from http://www.cccn.ca/content.php?doc=21
- Walterbusch, M., Martens, B., & Teuteberg, F. (2013). Evaluating cloud computing services from a total cost of ownership perspective. *Management Research Review*, *36*, 613-638. doi:10.1108/01409171311325769
- Wang, L., & Alexander, C. A. (2013). Medical applications and healthcare based on cloud computing. *International Journal of Cloud Computing and Services*Science, 2, 217-225. doi:10.11591/closer.v2i4.3452
- Wenge, O., Lampe, U., Rensing, C., & Steinmetz, R. (2014). Security information and event monitoring as a service: A survey on current concerns and solutions. *Praxis Der Informationsverarbeitung und Kommunikation*, *37*, 163-170. doi:10.1515/pik-2014-0009
- Wulf-Andersen, T., Holger Mogensen, K., & Hjort-Madsen, P. (2013). Researching with undergraduate students: Exploring the learning potentials of undergraduate students and researchers collaborating in knowledge production. *Journal of Research Practice*, *9*(2), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.aupress.ca
- Xiaolong, C., Mills, B., Znati, T., & Melhem, R. (2014). Shadow replication: An energy-aware, fault-tolerant computational model for green cloud computing. *Energies*, 7, 5151-5176. doi:10.3390/en7085151

- Ye, N., Yang, S. S., & Aranda, B. M. (2013). The analysis of service provider-user coordination for resource allocation in cloud computing. *Information Knowledge Systems Management*, 12, 1-24. doi:10.3233/IKS-2002-00214
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yoo, S., Kim, S., Kim, T., Baek, R. M., Suh, C. S., Chung, C. Y., & Hwang, H. (2012).
  Economic analysis of cloud-based desktop virtualization implementation at a hospital. *BMC Medical Informatics & Decision Making*, 12, 119-124.
  doi:10.1186/1472-6947-12-119
- Young Bae, Y., Junseok, O., & Bong Gyou, L. (2013). The establishment of security strategies for introducing cloud computing. *KSII Transactions on Internet & Information Systems*, 7, 860-877. doi:10.3837/tiis.2013.04.015
- Zissis, D., & Lekkas, D. (2012). Addressing cloud computing security issues. *Future Generation Computer Systems*, 28, 583-592. doi:10.1016/j.future.2010.12.006

## Appendix A: Letter of Invitation

## Dear < Participant>:

I would like to invite you to participate in a research study I am conducting to explore the perceptions of IT Professionals about the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding adoption of cloud computing. I am conducting this study as the final stage of my Doctor of Business Administration dissertation through Walden University. Please read this form carefully and ask any questions that you may have before acting on this invitation to participate in this study. You have been selected to participate because of your expertise in IT infrastructure, which consists of software, hardware and/or communications networks. You were also selected because you have more than 5 years IT experience and have working knowledge of strategies to adopt cloud computing for your organization. Your responses will be combined with data from other participants for analysis purposes only.

The goal of this voluntary study is to obtain at least 15 respondents. As a researcher, I will be asking eight documented open-ended questions to explore the perceptions of IT Professionals about the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding adoption of cloud computing. This is a very low-risk study, and no harm is anticipated to you for participating. Conversely, there will be no penalties or harm should you choose to not participate at any time. The anticipated benefits of this study would be positive social change, improved efficiencies, and IT infrastructure cost reductions. I am including the consent form with this invitation email that you can sign and send back to me confirming your willingness to participate in the study.

Sincerely,

Zeeshan Khan Doctor of Business Administration Candidate

## Appendix B: Interview Protocol

**Interview:** Exploring the perceptions of IT professionals regarding the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding the adoption of cloud computing.

- A. I will greet the participant and identify myself as Zeeshan Khan, a doctoral student of Walden University, conducting a study on the perceptions of IT Professionals about the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding adoption of cloud computing.
- B. The participant will be thanked for taking the time to meet and respond to the interview questions on lived experiences of IT leaders regarding adoption of cloud computing.
- C. Participants will be asked to read the consent form, ask any questions they may have and sign the consent form.
- D. The participant will be given a copy of the consent form for their records.
- E. The tape recorder will be turned on, and I will note the date, time, and location.
- F. The coded sequential interpretation of the participant's name such as 'participant S001' will be stated for the tape recorder, documented on my copy of the consent form and the interview will begin.
- G. The interview is expected to last 60 minutes to respond to the 8 questions. This may take less time, but follow-up questions may be required as I explore the answers.
- H. At the end of the interview, the participant will be thanked for their time. The participant will be asked if they would like to have an executive summary of the research findings, and the recorder will be turned off.

## Appendix C: Personal Interview Instrument Questions

Open ended questions for personal interviews		
Name:		
Name of the Organization:		
Position within the Organization:		
Please provide as much detail and as many examples as possible.		
<b>Definitions:</b> <i>Information Technology (IT) infrastructure</i> : The IT software, hardware, and communications network environment.		
Emerging Information Technologies: New and leading edge software, hardware or communications network developments, which are placed on the market for sale, including cloud, computing.		
The space below will be used to document the interview responses.		
1. What were the strategies that you used to adopt cloud computing, and why?		
2. How did your cloud adoption strategies align with your business objectives		
3. What strategies did you use that were least effective in the adoption of cloud computing, and why?		

4.	what strategies did you use that were most effective in the adoption of cloud computing, and why?
5.	What other strategies and leadership characteristics did you use that were beneficial in the adoption of cloud computing, and why?
	construction and analysis of constructions of the construction of
6.	In your experience, what barriers prohibit cloud adoption strategies from being successful, and why?
7.	What were your main concerns in your approach to cloud computing, and how did you address these concerns?
8.	What more can you add to shed light on the strategies IT leaders use to adopt cloud computing?

Participant Code:	Researcher Name:
Participani Code.	Researcher Name.

Interview Date: Interview Time:

Interview Location:

123

Appendix D: Thank you Email

Dear < Participant>:

Thank you for participating in my study on the lived experiences of IT leaders regarding the adoption of cloud computing. I recognize how busy you are and truly appreciate your time and effort. The results of the study are currently being assembled and explored. I look forward to sharing the compiled results of my study in a one to two page summary with you very soon.

Sincerely, and thank you again!

Zeeshan Khan

Doctor of Business Administration Candidate

Walden University